

New South Wales

Law Reform Commission

|  |
| --- |
| Review of the Guardianship Act 1987  Question Paper 6  Remaining issues |
| February 2017  www.lawreform.justice.nsw.gov.au |

© New South Wales Law Reform Commission, Sydney, 2017

Copyright permissions

You may copy, distribute, display, download and otherwise freely deal with this publication for any personal or non-commercial purpose, on condition that you include proper acknowledgment on all uses.

However, you must obtain permission from the NSW Law Reform Commission if you wish to:

* charge others for access to the publication (other than at cost);
* include all or part of the publication in advertising or a product for sale; or
* modify the publication.

Disclaimer

While this publication has been formulated with due care, the NSW Law Reform Commission does not warrant or represent that it is free from errors or omission, or that it is exhaustive.

This publication deals with the law at the time it was first published and may not necessarily represent the current law.

Readers are responsible for making their own assessment of this publication and should verify all relevant representations, statements and information with their own professional advisers.

Other publication formats

The NSW Law Reform Commission is committed to meeting fully its obligations under state and Commonwealth anti-discrimination legislation to ensure that people with disabilities have full and equal access to our services.

This publication is available in alternative formats. If you require assistance, please contact the Commission on 02 8346 1284 or email nsw-lrc@justice.nsw.gov.au.

**Contact details**

NSW Law Reform Commission   
GPO Box 31   
Sydney NSW 2001 Australia

DX 1227 Sydney

Phone: 02 8346 1284

Email: nsw-lrc@justice.nsw.gov.au

Internet: www.lawreform.justice.nsw.gov.au

Cataloguing-in-publication

Cataloguing-in-publication data is available from the National Library of Australia.

ISBN 978-1-922254-23-8 (electronic)

Make a submission

We seek your responses to this question paper. To tell us your views you can send your submission by:

**Email:** nsw-lrc@justice.nsw.gov.au

**Post:** GPO Box 31, Sydney NSW 2001

It would assist us if you could provide an electronic version of your submission.

If you have questions about the process please email or call 02 8346 1284.

The closing date for submissions on Question Paper 6 is 12 May 2017.

## Use of submissions and confidentiality

We generally publish submissions on our website and refer to them in our publications.

Please let us know if you do not want us to publish your submission, or if you want us to treat all or part of it as confidential.

We will endeavour to respect your request, but the law provides some cases where we are required or authorised to disclose information. In particular, we may be required to disclose your information under the *Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009* (NSW).

In other words, we will do our best to keep your information confidential if you ask us to do so, but we cannot promise to do so, and sometimes the law or the public interest says we must disclose your information to someone else.

## About the NSW Law Reform Commission

The Law Reform Commission is an independent statutory body that provides advice to the NSW Government on law reform in response to terms of reference given to us by the Attorney General. We undertake research, consult broadly, and report to the Attorney General with recommendations.

For more information about us, and our processes, see our website:

[www.lawreform.justice.nsw.gov.au](http://www.lawlink.nsw.gov.au/lrc).

Table of contents

[Make a submission iii](#_Toc476151235)

[Table of contents iv](#_Toc476151238)

[Participants vii](#_Toc476151239)

[Terms of reference viii](#_Toc476151242)

[Recent Australian reviews of guardianship laws ix](#_Toc476151243)

[Questions x](#_Toc476151244)

[1. Introduction 1](#_Toc476151256)

[This Question Paper 1](#_Toc476151257)

[Any other issues? 2](#_Toc476151258)

[2. Objectives, principles and language 3](#_Toc476151259)

[Statutory objects 3](#_Toc476151260)

[General principles 5](#_Toc476151261)

[The current law 5](#_Toc476151262)

[Issues for consideration 6](#_Toc476151263)

[Accommodating multicultural communities 8](#_Toc476151264)

[Accommodating Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders 9](#_Toc476151265)

[Language 11](#_Toc476151266)

[Language of disability 12](#_Toc476151267)

[Language of guardianship 13](#_Toc476151268)

[Incorporating Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family 14](#_Toc476151269)

[3. Relationship with Commonwealth laws 15](#_Toc476151270)

[Commonwealth provisions 15](#_Toc476151271)

[Interaction with the NSW guardianship system 17](#_Toc476151272)

[Different regimes for decision-makers 17](#_Toc476151273)

[Where there are no relevant appointments under NSW law 18](#_Toc476151274)

[Where there are relevant appointments under NSW law 19](#_Toc476151275)

[4. Adoption information directions 22](#_Toc476151276)

[5. Age 23](#_Toc476151277)

[Age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management 23](#_Toc476151278)

[Guardianship and young people aged 16 – 18 years 24](#_Toc476151279)

[Financial management and young people 25](#_Toc476151280)

[Age at which a person may become a guardian or financial manager 26](#_Toc476151281)

[Young people as guardians 27](#_Toc476151282)

[Young people in Tribunal proceedings 27](#_Toc476151283)

[An option for reform: seeking young people’s views in the Tribunal 28](#_Toc476151284)

[Appointing parents as guardians 29](#_Toc476151285)

[Challenges for parents and carers 29](#_Toc476151286)

[6. Interstate appointments and orders 33](#_Toc476151287)

[Interstate court or tribunal appointments 33](#_Toc476151288)

[Power of review 35](#_Toc476151289)

[Enduring guardianship appointments 36](#_Toc476151290)

[When an enduring appointment “has effect” in NSW 37](#_Toc476151291)

[Power of review 37](#_Toc476151292)

[Should NSW introduce a system of registration? 37](#_Toc476151293)

[Interstate tribunal appointments 38](#_Toc476151294)

[Personal appointments 38](#_Toc476151295)

[7. Orders for guardianship and financial management 39](#_Toc476151296)

[A single order? 39](#_Toc476151297)

[Effect of orders on enduring appointments 41](#_Toc476151298)

[Guardianship orders 41](#_Toc476151299)

[Financial management orders 41](#_Toc476151300)

[Allowing enduring orders a limited operation 41](#_Toc476151301)

[Resolving disputes between decision-makers 42](#_Toc476151302)

[8. Search and removal powers 44](#_Toc476151303)

[Order for search and removal by Tribunal 44](#_Toc476151304)

[Application for order for search and removal from premises 45](#_Toc476151305)

[Reasonable force 46](#_Toc476151306)

[9. Enforcing guardians’ decisions 47](#_Toc476151307)

[Current law 47](#_Toc476151308)

[Application where the guardian has an accommodation function 48](#_Toc476151309)

[Options for reform 49](#_Toc476151310)

[Limits on any powers given to guardians 49](#_Toc476151311)

[Amount of force permitted 49](#_Toc476151312)

[Who can be authorised to act 49](#_Toc476151313)

[10. Handling personal information 51](#_Toc476151314)

[Access to information 51](#_Toc476151315)

[Disclosure of information 53](#_Toc476151316)

[11. The Supreme Court 55](#_Toc476151317)

[Inherent protective jurisdiction 55](#_Toc476151318)

[Use of the protective jurisdiction in practice 56](#_Toc476151319)

[Interactions between the Supreme Court and the Tribunal 57](#_Toc476151320)

[Guardianship orders 57](#_Toc476151321)

[Financial management orders 58](#_Toc476151322)

[Supervision, review and appeals 58](#_Toc476151323)

[Appendix A Preliminary submissions 60](#_Toc476151324)

[Appendix B Submissions 62](#_Toc476151325)

Participants

## Commissioners

Mr Alan Cameron AO (Chairperson)

The Hon Justice Paul Brereton AM, RFD

Ms Tracy Howe

## Law Reform and Sentencing Council Secretariat

Ms Erin Gough, Policy Manager

Mr Joseph Waugh PSM, Senior Policy Officer

Dr Jackie Hartley, Policy Officer

Ms Kathleen Carmody, Policy Officer

Ms Nandini Bajaj, Graduate Policy Officer

Ms Katherine Lilly, Graduate Policy Officer

Mr Andrew Roberts, Graduate Policy Officer

Ms Anna Williams, Librarian

Terms of reference

Pursuant to section 10 of the *Law Reform Commission Act 1967*, the NSW Law Reform Commission is asked to review and report on the desirability of changes to the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) having regard to:

1. The relationship between the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) and

- The *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW)

- The *Powers of Attorney Act 2003* (NSW)

- The *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW)

- other relevant legislation.

2. Recent relevant developments in law, policy and practice by the Commonwealth, in other States and Territories of Australia and overseas.

3. The report of the 2014 ALRC Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws.

4. The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

5. The demographics of NSW and in particular the increase in the ageing population.

In particular, the Commission is to consider:

1. The model or models of decision making that should be employed for persons who cannot make decisions for themselves.

2. The basis and parameters for decisions made pursuant to a substitute decision making model, if such a model is retained.

3. The basis and parameters for decisions made under a supported decision making model, if adopted, and the relationship and boundaries between this and a substituted decision making model including the costs of implementation.

4. The appropriate relationship between guardianship law in NSW and legal and policy developments at the federal level, especially the *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013*, the *Aged Care Act 1997* and related legislation.

5. Whether the language of ‘disability’ is the appropriate conceptual language for the guardianship and financial management regime and to what extent ‘decision making capacity’ is more appropriate.

6. Whether guardianship law in NSW should explicitly address the circumstances in which the use of restrictive practices will be lawful in relation to people with a decision making incapacity.

7. In the light of the requirement of the UNCRPD that there be regular reviews of any instrument that has the effect of removing or restricting autonomy, should the *Guardianship Act 1987* provide for the regular review of financial management orders.

8. The provisions of Division 4A of Part 5 of the *Guardianship Act 1987* relating to clinical trials.

9. Any other matters the NSW Law Reform Commission considers relevant to the Terms of Reference.

*[Reference received 22 December 2015]*

Recent Australian reviews of guardianship laws

In this Question Paper, we refer extensively to a number of recent Australian reviews:

* NSW, Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues, *Substitute Decision-Making for People Lacking Capacity*, Report 43 (2010).
* Queensland Law Reform Commission, *A Review of Queensland’s Guardianship Laws*, Report 67 (2010).
* Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) – reflected in part in the Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) which the Victorian Parliament did not pass.
* Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Report 124 (2014).
* Australian Capital Territory Law Reform Advisory Council, *Guardianship Report* (2016).
* Australian Law Reform Commission, *Elder Abuse*, Discussion Paper 83 (2016).

Questions

## 1. Introduction

Question 1.1: Other issues

Are there any issues you would like to raise that we have not covered in Question Papers 1–6?

## 2. Objectives, principles and language

Question 2.1: Statutory objects

What, if anything, should be included in a list of statutory objects to guide the interpretation of guardianship law?

Question 2.2: General principles

(1) What should be included in a list of general principles to guide those who do anything under guardianship law?

(2) Should there be multiple statements of principles that are tailored to particular decision-making situations? What are those situations and what principles should be included?

Question 2.3: Accommodating multicultural communities

How should multicultural communities be accommodated in guardianship law?

Question 2.4: Accommodating Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders

How should Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders be accommodated in guardianship law?

Question 2.5: Language of disability

(1) Is the language of disability the appropriate conceptual language for the guardianship and financial management system?

(2) What conceptual language should replace it?

Question 2.6: Language of guardianship

What terms should be used to describe participants in substitute and supported decision-making schemes?

Question 2.7: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family

How could relationships be defined in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) to take into account Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family?

## 3. Relationship with Commonwealth laws

Question 3.1: Relationship between Commonwealth and NSW laws

What should be done to ensure an effective interrelationship between Commonwealth nominee or representative provisions and state-based arrangements for managing a person’s financial and personal affairs?

## 4. Adoption information directions

Question 4.1: Adoption information directions

What changes, if any, should be made to the part of the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) that relates to adoption information directions?

## 5. Age

Question 5.1: Age threshold for guardianship orders

What should the age threshold for guardianship orders in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) be?

Question 5.2: Financial management orders for young people

Should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal have the power to make financial management orders for children and young people?

Question 5.3: Appointing young people as guardians

Under what circumstances, if any, should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal be able to appoint 16- and 17-year-olds as guardians?

Question 5.4: Young people in NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal proceedings

(1) Should young people have standing in the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal?

(2) In what circumstances should the Tribunal be required to take the views of a young person into account?

Question 5.5: Process for appointing parents as guardians

(1) Should NSW introduce a streamlined method for parents of adult children with profound intellectual disability to become their guardian when they turn 18 without the need for a NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal hearing?

(2) What other mechanisms could be made available for parents to make decisions for an adult with profound decision-making incapacity?

## 6. Interstate appointments and orders

Question 6.1: Interstate court or tribunal appointments

(1) Are the arrangements in relation to interstate appointments in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) operating well?

(2) Should the legislation clarify what the effect of registration of interstate appointments is and when it is required?

(3) Should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal have the discretion not to recognise an appointment in certain circumstances?

(4) What, if any, other changes should be made?

Question 6.2: Tribunal powers of review of interstate court or tribunal appointments

Should the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) clarify the powers of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal to vary an interstate recognition order?

Question 6.3: Interstate enduring appointments

(1) Should interstate enduring appointments be reviewable in NSW?

(2) Should NSW introduce a system of registration for interstate appointments? If so, should there be a process for confirming the powers confirmed by the interstate instrument or order?

## 7. Orders for guardianship and financial management

Question 7.1: A single order for guardianship and financial management

(1) Should there continue to be separate orders for guardianship and financial management?

(2) What arrangements would be required if a single order were to cover both personal and financial decisions?

Question 7.2: Effect of orders on enduring appointments

What arrangements should be made for the operation of enduring appointments when the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal or Supreme Court of NSW has also appointed a guardian or financial manager?

Question 7.3: Resolving disputes between decision-makers

(1) How should disputes between decision-makers be resolved?

(2) Who should conduct or facilitate any dispute resolution process?

(3) What could justify preferring the decision of one substitute decision-maker over another?

## 8. Search and removal powers

Question 8.1: Search and removal powers

(1) Is there a need for provisions in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW)that empower police or NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal employees to search premises and remove people deemed in need of protection?

(2) What changes, if any, should be made to these provisions?

## 9. Enforcing guardians’ decisions

Question 9.1: Enforcing guardians’ decisions

(1) What provision (if any) should be made for a guardianship order to permit guardians to enforce their decisions?

(2) What limits should be placed on any part of an order that permits such enforcement?

(3) Should any such provision expressly mention groups of people who may be permitted to enforce a guardian’s decision, such as, for example, police officers or ambulance officers?

(4) What limits should be placed on the amount of force authorised to enforce any such decision?

## 10. Handling personal information

Question 10.1: Access to personal information

In what circumstances should different decision-makers and supporters be able to access a person’s personal, health or financial information?

Question 10.2: Disclosure of personal information

(1) In what circumstances should various decision-makers and supporters be permitted to disclose a person’s personal, health or financial information?

(2) In what circumstances should various decision-makers and supporters be prohibited from disclosing a person’s personal, health or financial information?

## 11. Supreme Court

Question 11.1: Supreme Court’s inherent protective jurisdiction

What, if anything, should legislation say about the relationship between the Supreme Court of NSW’s inherent protective jurisdiction and the operation of guardianship law?

Question 11.2: Interactions between the Supreme Court and the Tribunal

(1) Are the provisions that deal with the interaction between the Supreme Court of NSW and the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal adequate?

(2) What changes, if any, should be made to these provisions?

Question 11.3: Supervision, review and appeals

Are there any issues that should be raised about the Supreme Court of NSW’s supervisory, review and appellate jurisdictions?

1. Introduction

In brief

This Question Paper covers topics that have not been covered by Question Papers 1-5.

[This Question Paper 1](#_Toc473892599)

[Any other issues 2](#_Toc473892600)

* 1. The NSW Attorney General has asked us to review the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”). This question paper is part of a series of papers in which we seek your views on changing the *Guardianship Act*.

# This Question Paper

* 1. This Question Paper covers topics that have not been covered by Question Papers 1–5, either because they cut across the topics covered by the other papers (for example, legislative objects and general principles) or because they do not fit into the topic areas (for example, adoption information).
  2. This Question Paper addresses the following topics:
* **Chapter 2 – Objects, principles and language:** Considers whether to introduce legislative objects into the *Guardianship Act*, and the need to update the general principles and the language of disability and guardianship used in the *Guardianship Act*.
* **Chapter 3 – Relationship with Commonwealth laws:** Considers the interaction of the guardianship system with Commonwealth laws about social security, aged care and the National Disability Insurance Scheme.
* **Chapter 4 – Adoption information directions:** Considers the process where a person can apply to the Tribunal for an adoption information direction on behalf of a person with disability.
* **Chapter 5 – Age:** Considers the age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management, and the age at which a person may become a guardian or financial manager. There are also questions about young people in tribunal proceedings and whether there should be a streamlined process to appoint parents of some young people as guardians once they turn 18.
* **Chapter 6 – Interstate appointments and orders:** Considers the recognition of appointments made under orders that have been made outside of NSW and the recognition of enduring appointments made outside of NSW.
* **Chapter 7 – Orders for guardianship and financial management:** Considers the question of whether there should be a single order for both guardianship and financial management; what effect orders should have on enduring appointments; and how to resolve disputes between appointees under the same or different orders.
* **Chapter 8 – Search and removal powers:** Considers the use of tribunal orders to search premises and remove people from them and the use of search and removal powers that have been approved by an “authorised officer”.
* **Chapter 9 – Enforcing guardians’ decisions:** Considers the powers the Tribunal can give to guardians to do what is necessary to ensure that a person complies with their decisions.
* **Chapter 10 – Handling personal information:** Considers when someone can access a person’s personal information and when they can disclose that personal information to others.
* **Chapter 11 – The Supreme Court:** Considers the Supreme Court’s inherent protective jurisdiction (*parens patriae*); interactions between the Supreme Court and the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal; and the Supreme Court’s supervisory, review and appellate functions as they relate to guardianship matters.

# Any other issues?

* 1. We welcome submissions on any issues that we may have overlooked in Question Papers 1–6.
  2. In the next phase of this review, during our consultations with stakeholders, we will raise any new issues that you draw to our attention.

Question 1.1: Other issues

Are there any issues you would like to raise that we have not covered in Question Papers 1–6?

1. Objectives, principles and language

In brief

Society has changed in the 30 years since the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act”*) became law. In particular, the way people think about disability has changed. The statutory objects, general principles and language used in the *Guardianship Act* should reflect and support these changes.

[Statutory objects 3](#_Toc475970107)

[General principles 5](#_Toc475970108)

[The current law 5](#_Toc475970109)

[Issues for consideration 6](#_Toc475970110)

[Accommodating multicultural communities 8](#_Toc475970111)

[Accommodating Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders 9](#_Toc475970112)

[Recognising cultural context 10](#_Toc475970113)

[Language 11](#_Toc475970114)

[Language of disability 12](#_Toc475970115)

[Language of guardianship 13](#_Toc475970116)

[Incorporating Aboriginal and Torres Strait Island concepts of family 14](#_Toc475970117)

* 1. Since the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) became law 30 years ago, society has changed and the way people think about disability has changed. This is partly due to developments in human rights law, in particular the United Nations *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* (“UN *Convention”*).[[1]](#footnote-2) The principles of the UN *Convention* include the right of people with disability to dignity, autonomy, full and active participation in society, and equal recognition before the law.
  2. The statutory objects, general principles and language used in the *Guardianship Act* should reflect and support these changes. This Chapter asks for your views about how we can best achieve this.

# Statutory objects

* 1. A list of statutory objects provides guidance on what the government wants a law to achieve. In particular, it guides the courts and others on how to interpret an Act. The *Guardianship Act* does not have a list of general objects to guide interpretation.
  2. However, there is a specific objects clause in Part 5 of the *Guardianship Act*, which deals with medical and dental treatment. It states that the Part’s objects are to ensure that:
* people are not “deprived of necessary medical or dental treatment” merely because they lack the capacity to consent, and
* any medical or dental treatment promotes and maintains their health and well-being.[[2]](#footnote-3)
  1. Some guardianship and disability Acts both in NSW and elsewhere include general objects clauses, although in some cases these are combined with general principles (discussed below).
  2. The *Disability Inclusion Act 2014* (NSW) (“*Disability Inclusion Act*”) provides an example of an objects clause. Some relevant objects of this Act are as follows:

(a) to acknowledge that people with disability have the same human rights as other members of the community and that the State and the community have a responsibility to facilitate the exercise of those rights,

(b) to promote the independence and social and economic inclusion of people with disability,

(c) to enable people with disability to exercise choice and control in the pursuit of their goals and the planning and delivery of their supports and services,

(d) to provide safeguards in relation to the delivery of supports and services for people with disability,

(e) to support, to the extent reasonably practicable, the purposes and principles of the *United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*.[[3]](#footnote-4)

* 1. Victoria also has a list of objects that seeks to guide interpretation and the exercise of functions under the Victorian Act:

It is the intention of Parliament that the provisions of this Act be interpreted and that every function, power, authority, discretion, jurisdiction and duty conferred or imposed by this Act is to be exercised or performed so that—

(a) the means which is the least restrictive of a person’s freedom of decision and action as is possible in the circumstances is adopted; and

(b) the best interests of a person with a disability are promoted; and

(c) the wishes of a person with a disability are wherever possible given effect to.[[4]](#footnote-5)

Question 2.1: Statutory objects

What, if anything, should be included in a list of statutory objects to guide the interpretation of guardianship law?

# General principles

* 1. Lists of general principles set out the matters that people should take into account when doing something under an Act.

## The current law

* 1. There is one statement of general principles that all people acting under the *Guardianship Act* must take into account. This includes individuals, government agencies and the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”)*:*

It is the duty of everyone exercising functions under this Act with respect to persons who have disabilities to observe the following principles:

(a) the welfare and interests of such persons should be given paramount consideration,

(b) the freedom of decision and freedom of action of such persons should be restricted as little as possible,

(c) such persons should be encouraged, as far as possible, to live a normal life in the community,

(d) the views of such persons in relation to the exercise of those functions should be taken into consideration,

(e) the importance of preserving the family relationships and the cultural and linguistic environments of such persons should be recognised,

(f) such persons should be encouraged, as far as possible, to be self-reliant in matters relating to their personal, domestic and financial affairs,

(g) such persons should be protected from neglect, abuse and exploitation,

(h) the community should be encouraged to apply and promote these principles.[[5]](#footnote-6)

* 1. We have already considered some of these general principles in other places where they are relevant, for example in determining whether a person has decision-making capacity.[[6]](#footnote-7) The *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) contains an almost identical list of principles that apply to people exercising management functions under a financial management order.[[7]](#footnote-8)
  2. The *Guardianship Act* also has a number of sections that add to the general principles in particular decision-making situations.[[8]](#footnote-9)

## Issues for consideration

* 1. One issue is whether there should be one statement of general principles that applies across the board, or whether principles should be tailored to particular decision-making situations. For example, one option is to have separate decision-making principles for guardians and financial managers.
  2. Preliminary submissions have raised a number of issues that they think are inadequately addressed, or not addressed at all, by the general principles, including:
* the need for people to be encouraged and empowered to exercise self-advocacy (for example, older people experiencing abuse and neglect in health care settings)[[9]](#footnote-10)
* the need to recognise a person’s right to privacy[[10]](#footnote-11)
* the need to reflect better human rights standards, such as acknowledging the will and preferences of a person as distinct from their welfare and interests,[[11]](#footnote-12) and
* the need to include the concept of choice, supporting the person’s decisions and building their capacity to make decisions with the aid of supported decision-making arrangements.[[12]](#footnote-13)
  1. It has been suggested that some lists of general principles in disability legislation deal with some of these issues better than the *Guardianship Act’s* general principles. For example, the NSW Mental Health Commission submits that “of the legislation in NSW aimed at protecting, supporting or caring for people with disabilities”, the *Disability Inclusion Act* “is the most recent and gives the clearest expression to contemporary understanding of disability”.[[13]](#footnote-14) The *Disability Inclusion Act* sets out the following general principles:

(2) People with disability have an inherent right to respect for their worth and dignity as individuals.

(3) People with disability have the right to participate in and contribute to social and economic life and should be supported to develop and enhance their skills and experience.

(4) People with disability have the right to realise their physical, social, sexual, reproductive, emotional and intellectual capacities.

(5) People with disability have the same rights as other members of the community to make decisions that affect their lives (including decisions involving risk) to the full extent of their capacity to do so and to be supported in making those decisions if they want or require support.

(6) People with disability have the right to respect for their cultural or linguistic diversity, age, gender, sexual orientation and religious beliefs.

(7) The right to privacy and confidentiality for people with disability is to be respected.

**...**

(8) People with disability have the right to live free from neglect, abuse and exploitation.

(9) People with disability have the right to access information in a way that is appropriate for their disability and cultural background, and enables them to make informed choices.

(10) People with disability have the same right as other members of the community to pursue complaints.

(11) The crucial role of families, carers and other significant persons in the lives of people with disability, and the importance of preserving relationships with families, carers and other significant persons, is to be acknowledged and respected.

**...**

(12) The needs of children with disability as they mature, and their rights as equal members of the community, are to be respected.

(13) The changing abilities, strengths, goals and needs of people with disability as they age are to be respected.[[14]](#footnote-15)

* 1. We give separate consideration (below) to questions about recognising the cultural context of Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders and people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds.
  2. Some preliminary submissions approach the question of expanded lists of general principles with caution. One suggests that introducing complex human rights considerations and principles into decision-making may disqualify some representatives or supporters who are well-suited to the role but cannot understand the theoretical principles.[[15]](#footnote-16) Another argues that the human rights or autonomy approach may prevent people from intervening to support other human rights such as the right to freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse.[[16]](#footnote-17)

Question 2.2: General principles

(1) What should be included in a list of general principles to guide those who do anything under guardianship law?

(2) Should there be multiple statements of principles that are tailored to particular decision-making situations? What are those situations and what principles should be included?

## Accommodating multicultural communities

* 1. One of the general principles of the *Guardianship Act*, as noted above, is the recognition of “the importance of preserving the family relationships and the cultural and linguistic environments”.[[17]](#footnote-18)
  2. In its submission on Question Paper 1, Multicultural NSW observes that legally appointing someone to make decisions for another person may be an “unfamiliar concept” to people from different backgrounds:

Although it is not uncommon in many cultures for family or friends to provide care, amongst non-Anglo-Celtic cultural groups there may be little expectation or understanding of any other non-familial care mechanisms to take care of personal, financial and medical decisions for someone who may be incapacitated. Policy and decision makers should be aware that amongst some diverse groups, bringing the family situation to the ‘law’ or the ‘government’ could lead to a perception of shame or loss of face. A situation in which ‘someone else’, be it the government or any other non-familial party, makes decisions, questions or interferes in decision making related to a vulnerable family member, may be a difficult concept for people from some diverse groups to accept.

In addition, limited understanding of Australian law and fear of government agencies within some diverse communities, coupled with a lack of culturally responsive services, amplifies difficulties faced by government when attempting to ensure that impacted individuals and their families understand that the objective of the Act is to protect against abuse and exploitation.[[18]](#footnote-19)

* 1. Multicultural NSW also highlighted the vastly different responses that some communities may have to people with disability:

Often, in tight knit cultures, a person's identity is based on family clan or tribe. The person interacts and has multi-strand relationships with the extended family and community. Integrating the person with a disability into family and community life is normal and that person is expected and encouraged to participate in normal life to the best of the person's abilities. On the other hand, there are some cultures that traditionally stigmatise disabilities, believing people with a disability are contaminated. In some cases, people with a disability may be treated as out-casts.[[19]](#footnote-20)

* 1. The Victorian Law Reform Commission (“VLRC”) observed that a consistent theme in consultations during its review was “the need for laws to be sufficiently flexible to preserve and uphold the diverse cultural values and practices of people with impaired decision-making ability”.[[20]](#footnote-21) The VLRC concluded that “there is value in principles of guardianship laws specifically recognising the cultural and linguistic circumstances and values of people with impaired decision-making ability”.[[21]](#footnote-22) One submission to Question Paper 1 noted that “in some cultures, extended families have a greater involvement in the care of family members than other cultures”, noting:

We live in a multicultural society with different beliefs, support systems, languages and customs. Such factors must be taken into account when making an order.[[22]](#footnote-23)

* 1. One possible approach to these issues is to follow the *Disability Inclusion Act* which sets out specific principles relating to people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds:

Supports and services provided to people with disability from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds are to be provided in a way that:

(a) recognises that cultural, language and other differences may create barriers to providing the supports and services, and

(b) addresses those barriers and the needs of those people with disability, and

(c) is informed by consultation with their communities.[[23]](#footnote-24)

* 1. One preliminary submission preferred the expression “culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds” to the “cultural and linguistic environments” used in the *Guardianship Act’s* general principles.[[24]](#footnote-25)

Question 2.3: Accommodating multicultural communities

How should multicultural communities be accommodated in guardianship law?

## Accommodating Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders

* 1. There are no provisions in either the *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) or the *Guardianship Act* that relate specifically to the cultural needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.
  2. There are strong reasons for dealing with the needs of Indigenous communities separately from other cultural communities. These are based on Australia’s history of colonisation and dispossession.
  3. At one level, guardianship and other related concepts may be incompatible with Aboriginal practices and customs. The VLRC reported the views of the Victorian Aboriginal Disability Network that:

the concept of ‘guardian’ is culturally specific. Therefore, regardless of the word used to refer to guardianship, some communities that have a more collective approach to decision making, support and community contribution may find it difficult to understand what it means. Despite cultural differences, however, the Victorian Aboriginal Disability Network suggested that there would still be situations in which independent guardianship arrangements could be helpful for Indigenous communities and families.[[25]](#footnote-26)

* 1. The VLRC raised the question of the accessibility of guardianship systems to Indigenous people, pointing to academic literature that suggests that cultural barriers may mean that guardianship systems are failing to meet Indigenous people’s needs. This literature also identifies a significant lack of research in this area.[[26]](#footnote-27)
  2. One preliminary submission raises the issue of reduced access to guardianship and administration systems for Aboriginal people, noting that this is due to a range of factors, including:

the inappropriateness of taking decision-making outside of the family, the view that decision-making is a communal responsibility, language barriers and a simple lack of information about legal and civil justice remedies.[[27]](#footnote-28)

### Recognising cultural context

* 1. There are a number of examples of provisions that recognise Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultural contexts, both in guardianship law and other related legislation.
  2. Queensland specifically recognises Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultural contexts in its guardianship law. Anyone performing a function under the *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) must take into account the “importance of maintaining an adult’s cultural and linguistic environment, and set of values (including any religious beliefs)”.[[28]](#footnote-29) The Act provides that for a person who is “a member of an Aboriginal community or a Torres Strait Islander, this means the importance of maintaining the adult’s Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander cultural and linguistic environment, and set of values (including Aboriginal tradition or Island custom)”.[[29]](#footnote-30) One submission to Question Paper 1 applauds these specific requirements.[[30]](#footnote-31)
  3. In Queensland, the Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal must also take all reasonable steps to:

ensure proceedings are conducted in a way that recognises and is responsive to ... cultural diversity, Aboriginal tradition and Island custom, including the needs of a party to or witness in the proceeding who is from another culture or linguistic background or is an Aboriginal person or Torres Strait Islander ...[[31]](#footnote-32)

* 1. In NSW, the *Disability Inclusion Act* includes specific principles that relate to Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders:

Supports and services provided to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with disability are to be provided in a way that:

(a) recognises that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have a right to respect and acknowledgment as the first peoples of Australia and for their unique history, culture and kinship relationships and connection to their traditional land and waters, and

(b) recognises that many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with disability may face multiple disadvantage, and

(c) addresses that disadvantage and the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with disability, and

(d) is informed by working in partnership with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with disability to enhance their lives.[[32]](#footnote-33)

* 1. The *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW) includes principles for care and treatment which include recognising “the cultural and spiritual beliefs and practices of people with a mental illness or mental disorder who are Aboriginal persons or Torres Strait Islanders”.[[33]](#footnote-34)
  2. Another preliminary submission suggests:

The Guardianship Act should acknowledge that an individual may be situated within a social and cultural milieu that presumes a more collective approach to decision-making. In an Aboriginal context, decisions are often made with reference to, if not direct consultation with, family members. In this regard a supported decision-making approach more closely reflects Aboriginal decision-making models but it still presupposes an individual making decisions for and by themselves ... this may mean consultation with the Aboriginal community as to what decision-making processes are to be seen as legitimate.[[34]](#footnote-35)

Question 2.4: Accommodating Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders

How should Aboriginal people and Torres Strait Islanders be accommodated in guardianship law?

# Language

* 1. Changes over the past 30 years also demand a general review of the language used in the *Guardianship Act* to ensure that itis accessible and that terms that are outdated and may be offensive to people with disability are removed.
  2. One preliminary submission observes that the *Guardianship Act* uses “unnecessarily complex and circuitous language which serves to confuse rather than clarify”.[[35]](#footnote-36) Another supports a review of defined terms and concepts in the legislation to promote consistency and the use of plain language.[[36]](#footnote-37)
  3. Obviously, any changes to the law as a result of this review should be expressed as simply and clearly as possible.
  4. In addition to these general considerations, the following paragraphs consider more specific questions of the language of disability, the language of guardianship and the need for definitions to incorporate Indigenous concepts of family.

## Language of disability

* 1. One of the particular issues in our terms of reference is:

Whether the language of ‘disability’ is the appropriate conceptual language for the guardianship and financial management regime and to what extent ‘decision making capacity’ is more appropriate.

* 1. We have already considered the desirability of moving away from the language of disability in our discussion of the link between disability and capacity in Question Paper 1.[[37]](#footnote-38)
  2. The *Guardianship Act* directly refers to disability and people “who have disabilities” in many places.[[38]](#footnote-39) The question of outdated language goes further than the use of the term “disability”. One preliminary submission observed that “the tone of the principles as they exist is outdated and primarily demonstrates a deficits perspective”.[[39]](#footnote-40) For example, the phrase “normal life in the community” in the general principles[[40]](#footnote-41) has been identified as being highly subjective and in need of review.[[41]](#footnote-42)
  3. The Australian Law Reform Commission (“ALRC”) in its 2014 report observed that the language about disability has shifted significantly over time so that words that have come to have negative connotations or that are used pejoratively are replaced with different expressions. The ALRC decided not to use words or terms that “tend to lower the dignity” of people with disability. It preferred to adopt words that signal the paradigm shift reflected in the UN *Convention* towards promoting, protecting and ensuring “the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by persons with disabilities, and [promoting] respect for their inherent dignity”[[42]](#footnote-43) even where the offending terms have an established usage.[[43]](#footnote-44)
  4. A number of preliminary submissions call for a review of the use of the language of disability.[[44]](#footnote-45) In considering the terms of reference, one preliminary submission suggests a more appropriate question might be “to what extent the vocabulary and language of the ... system appropriately reflects the people it represents”.[[45]](#footnote-46) Another preliminary submission suggests that the legislation’s language should be “empowering” and reflect a focus on rights and autonomy.[[46]](#footnote-47)

Question 2.5: Language of disability

(1) Is the language of disability the appropriate conceptual language for the guardianship and financial management system?

(2) What conceptual language should replace it?

## Language of guardianship

* 1. A related issue is the need to review the language of the guardianship system itself, including the terms used for guardians, people under guardianship, financial managers, and any proposed decision-making supporters.
  2. It has been argued, for example by the ALRC, that these terms may be too tied up in substitute decision-making and the best interests approach to continue to be used to describe the system, especially if there is a move to a more subjective model based on a person’s will and preferences.[[47]](#footnote-48) The ALRC preferred to use the terms “supporter” and “representative” rather than “guardian”.[[48]](#footnote-49) In its most recent discussion paper on elder abuse, the ALRC has adopted “representative” to refer to substitute decision-makers including holders of powers of attorney, guardians and financial administrators under state and territory laws.[[49]](#footnote-50)
  3. One preliminary submission favours using the terms “supporter”, “supported person” for decision-making supporters and those they help, and “representative” and “represented person” for substitute decision-makers and those they make decisions for. The submission believes that “this change in language will promote a shift away from the traditional paternalistic approach towards people with limited decision-making capacity”.[[50]](#footnote-51)
  4. Ultimately, the terms that the law adopts should be ones that properly reflect the functions and aims of the components of the system being proposed.

Question 2.6: Language of guardianship

What terms should be used to describe participants in substitute and supported decision-making schemes?

## Incorporating Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family

* 1. Provisions in the *Guardianship Act* that deal with family and relationships do not expressly refer to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family and relationships. For example, the importance of preserving “family relationships” is referred to in the general principles, and the factors that the Tribunal must have regard to when making a guardianship order or when giving directions to a guardian.[[51]](#footnote-52) Also, “close friend or relative” and “spouse” are terms used in the hierarchy of those responsible for a person’s medical and dental treatment,[[52]](#footnote-53) and a “spouse” (“if the relationship between the person and spouse is close and continuing”) is someone whose views the Tribunal must take into account when deciding on a guardianship order.[[53]](#footnote-54)
  2. No problems appear to have occurred in practice because of this omission, even though the definition of spouse may not be broad enough to encompass some Aboriginal customary marriages. However, in other NSW Acts and guardianship law elsewhere, concepts relating to family and relationships are now defined to include Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family and relationships.
  3. For example, the Northern Territory simply defines “relative” as, among other things, “a person who is related to the adult in accordance with customary law or tradition (including Aboriginal customary law or tradition)”.[[54]](#footnote-55)
  4. In South Australia, people married according to Aboriginal tradition are recognised as married, and a “prescribed relative” includes a person who is regarded as a relative under Aboriginal kinship rules or Torres Strait Islander kinship rules.[[55]](#footnote-56)
  5. The Queensland Law Reform Commission recommended defining “relation” to include a person who is regarded as such under Aboriginal tradition or Torres Strait Islander custom.[[56]](#footnote-57)
  6. One preliminary submission suggests that the *Guardianship Act* should specify whether “close friend or relative” includes the broader definition of “relative” in an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander context, as the *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW) currently provides:[[57]](#footnote-58)

**relative** of a patient who is an Aboriginal person or a Torres Strait Islander includes a person who is part of the extended family or kin of the patient according to the indigenous kinship system of the patient’s culture.[[58]](#footnote-59)

Question 2.7: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family

How could relationships be defined in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) to take into account Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander concepts of family?

1. Relationship with Commonwealth laws

In brief

Commonwealth Acts governing social security payments, aged care and the National Disability Insurance Scheme allow for the appointment of nominees or representatives who can make decisions on behalf of another person. Problems may arise between these Commonwealth schemes and NSW guardianship law.

[Commonwealth provisions 15](#_Toc474242933)

[Interaction with NSW guardianship laws 17](#_Toc474242934)

[Different regimes for decision-makers 17](#_Toc474242935)

[Where there are no relevant appointments under NSW law 18](#_Toc474242936)

[When the Tribunal will appoint a person to deal with Commonwealth agencies 18](#_Toc474242937)

[Where there are relevant appointments under NSW law 19](#_Toc474242938)

[Giving greater recognition to state arrangements 20](#_Toc474242939)

# Commonwealth provisions

* 1. Our terms of reference require us to give particular consideration to “the appropriate relationship between guardianship law in NSW and legal and policy developments at the federal level, especially the *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013*, the *Aged Care Act 1997* and related legislation”.
  2. We have identified three Commonwealth schemes that allow someone to help a person to make decisions or otherwise act on their behalf. The relevant Commonwealth Acts are:
* *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) which administers the system of Commonwealth pensions, benefits and allowances
* *Aged Care Act 1997* (Cth) which administers the provision of aged care and accommodation, and
* *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013* (Cth) which aims to help people with disability get the support they need.
  1. These Commonwealth schemes can provide alternatives to formal guardianship regimes. Each potentially allows nominees or representatives to make significant decisions about financial arrangements, residence and care. The details vary considerably between schemes as follows:
* ***Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth)** allows the Secretary of the Department to appoint a someone (including a body corporate) to be a “payment nominee” and direct that social security payments be paid to the nominee, and/or a “correspondence nominee”.[[59]](#footnote-60) The Secretary must obtain the nominee’s consent in writing and must consider any wishes of the person who is going to be represented by the nominee.[[60]](#footnote-61) The correspondence nominee may (subject to some exceptions) perform any act that the person may perform under social security law including making applications or claims.[[61]](#footnote-62) The Secretary can require a payment nominee to provide a statement about the disposal of any money paid to the nominee, subject to a penalty for failure or refusal to comply.[[62]](#footnote-63) A nominee has a duty “at all times” to act in the person’s “best interests”. To meet this duty, the nominee need only have reasonable grounds for believing that they are acting in the person’s best interests.[[63]](#footnote-64) The Administrative Appeals Tribunal (“AAT”) has treated this as an objective test, warning that “a payment nominee must take care not to impose his or her subjective views about the best interests of the principal when dealing with payments made on the principal's behalf”.[[64]](#footnote-65)
* ***Aged Care Act 1997* (Cth)** allows someone (other than an approved service provider) to enter into an aged care service agreement as a representative of a person if that person is “because of any physical incapacity or mental impairment, unable to enter into the agreement”. The representative can also make applications or give information on the other person’s behalf.[[65]](#footnote-66) It appears that, apart from the requirement that the person have a physical incapacity or mental impairment, there is no appointment procedure like that set out in the *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth). In addition, the Act gives no guidance to the decision-maker and there is no relevant case law from courts or tribunals.
* ***National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013* (Cth)**, like the *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth), allows the Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”) of the National Disability Insurance Agency (“NDIA”) to appoint a “plan nominee” and/or a “correspondence nominee” to act on behalf of a participant in the National Disability Insurance Scheme (“NDIS”) either at the request of the participant or on the CEO’s initiative.[[66]](#footnote-67) One particular difference is the statement that it is a nominee’s duty to ascertain the participant’s wishes and to act in a manner that promotes the participant’s “personal and social wellbeing”.[[67]](#footnote-68)
  1. The Victorian Law Reform Commission has observed that such Commonwealth arrangements “are important because they assist a significant number of people and sometimes provide an appropriate alternative to a guardianship or administration order by [the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal]”.[[68]](#footnote-69) However, they are far from consistent and the Australian Law Reform Commission (“ALRC”) has recommended that they be amended to include provisions dealing with supporters and representatives consistent with the ALRC’s proposed Commonwealth decision-making model.[[69]](#footnote-70) The Commonwealth Government is still considering whether to adopt the ALRC’s suite of recommendations. If adopted, they may affect any recommendations we make.

# Interaction with the NSW guardianship system

* 1. A number of issues arise about the interaction of the above Commonwealth provisions with the NSW guardianship system.
  2. First, there are general concerns about the interaction between Commonwealth and State regimes and what this may mean for individuals who must act under both. Second, there are more specific concerns about appointments of nominees or representatives under a Commonwealth regime and how these appointments might interact with appointments under the State guardianship regime.

## Different regimes for decision-makers

* 1. There may be some confusion for individuals who have roles under both a state and a Commonwealth regime. The confusion may be increased with the possible roll out of the ALRC’s proposed Commonwealth decision-making model which incorporates supported decision-making principles. Some preliminary submissions highlight the potential for confusion. For example, in its preliminary submission the Mental Health Review Tribunal notes:

with the NDIS being introduced with its own supported decision-making model in NSW, some consumers, their advisors and practitioners may be faced with a confusing level of change and complexity, having to deal with multiple institutions, different legislation and different decision-making models.[[70]](#footnote-71)

* 1. Another preliminary submission has called for clarification and clear guidelines as to how state legislation and the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act”*) will interact with NDIS legislation.[[71]](#footnote-72)
  2. We also need to ensure that state and Commonwealth oversight mechanisms interact effectively to guarantee the safety of people with disabilities and prevent abuse. This is especially important considering there are no federal agencies equivalent to the gatekeepers and monitors that operate at the state level, such as the NSW Office of the Public Guardian and the NSW Trustee and Guardian. One key issue is providing appropriate oversight of the use of restrictive practices. We discuss this in Question Paper 5.[[72]](#footnote-73)
  3. In its preliminary submission the NSW Ombudsman argues the case for information exchange mechanisms to ensure NSW bodies and the NDIA are making informed decisions about appointments:

This includes, for example, where information provided to one body raises concerns about the conduct of a person who may be considered by another body as a nominee, guardian or financial manager.[[73]](#footnote-74)

## Where there are no relevant appointments under NSW law

* 1. Commonwealth agencies can appoint nominees and representatives without them being a guardian or manager under state law. For example, it is possible to become a nominee to manage a person’s disability pension, without being that person’s financial manager. The Supreme Court and the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) have acknowledged this possibility.[[74]](#footnote-75)
  2. There is, however, a concern that the NDIS may be implemented in a way that requires a person to be appointed under state law before they can be appointed as a nominee. The Tribunal has already seen a number of guardianship applications under the *Guardianship Act* because of the NDIS.[[75]](#footnote-76) The Australian Guardianship and Administration Council has credited this to the fact that the NDIS has created “a number of decision-making ‘events’ and a greater degree of scrutiny of informal substitute decision-makers or supporters”.[[76]](#footnote-77)

### When the Tribunal will appoint a person to deal with Commonwealth agencies

* 1. The Tribunal will often not appoint a guardian or financial manager if being a nominee or representative under Commonwealth schemes is sufficient to manage a person’s personal and financial affairs.
  2. For example, the Tribunal will generally not appoint a guardian only so they can deal with the NDIA, at least where the person has adequate existing support networks.[[77]](#footnote-78) This is consistent with the legislative intention for such arrangements. For example, the explanatory memorandum to the bill that introduced the provisions into the *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) states their purpose:

It is reasonably common for children of an elderly person who can no longer manage their own affairs to manage the financial affairs of their parent and to handle their correspondence relating to their age pension. It is also common for parents of children with a disability to manage the financial affairs of their children and to handle their correspondence relating to disability support pension. The new provision facilitates such arrangements.[[78]](#footnote-79)

* 1. However, where a person has no support network, the Tribunal has appointed the Public Guardian to help them make decisions within the NDIS. The Tribunal has emphasised that such an appointment is not intended to influence the appointment of nominees under the scheme. The Public Guardian could, under such an appointment, represent the person, apply to be appointed as a nominee and challenge decisions of the NDIA. The Tribunal observed that without such a formal appointment, a person “may be left without independent support and scrutiny of decisions made by the NDIA on her behalf”.[[79]](#footnote-80)
  2. The ALRC has recommended that the CEO of the NDIA, before appointing a “representative” under the NDIS, may apply to a state or territory body to appoint a “person with comparable powers and responsibilities”. The CEO would then appoint that person as a “representative” under the NDIS Act.[[80]](#footnote-81) This proposal could clarify the NDIA’s ability to seek the appointment of the Public Guardian in cases where a person has no support network and nobody prepared to take on the role of representative for NDIS purposes.

## Where there are relevant appointments under NSW law

* 1. There is no requirement in the Commonwealth law to appoint as a nominee or representative a person who is already a guardian, manager or attorney.
  2. For example, the NDIS Act does not require the CEO to appoint a guardian or financial manager. However, when appointing a nominee, the CEO must have regard to whether there is a guardian or “a person appointed by a court, tribunal, board or panel (however described) who has power to make decisions for the participant and whose responsibilities in relation to the participant are relevant to the duties of a nominee” (that is, in NSW, a financial manager).[[81]](#footnote-82) These provisions in the NDIS Act go further than the other Commonwealth Acts listed above, which are silent on the question of the appointment of guardians, managers or attorneys.
  3. Evidence before a Commonwealth parliamentary inquiry suggests that, in practice, decision makers take existing arrangements into account:

The nominee arrangements are specific to and quite explicit in the Social Security Act and, when we are making judgements on establishing those nominee arrangements, we take into account any current arrangement that may exist, such as a power of attorney.[[82]](#footnote-83)

* 1. The AAT has also filled the legislative gap in some cases by considering the factors that agencies should take into account when determining, for example, who should be a payment nominee:

In essence, factors should be taken into account which will ensure that the person nominated will, at all times, act in the best interests of the principal when viewed objectively, not viewed from his or her personal perspective. The issues which I consider relevant in making this assessment are:

(a) evidence of sound decisions regarding financial management;

(b) past conduct in dealing with the principal’s finances;

(c) the person most likely to be responsible for the majority of the expenditures to be made on behalf of the principal; and

(d) the financial circumstances of the nominee.[[83]](#footnote-84)

* 1. The result is that a nominee or representative under Commonwealth law may be a guardian, financial manager or attorney under NSW guardianship law – but need not be. It should, however, be noted that the Queensland Law Reform Commission has previously reported that there have been problems with Commonwealth agencies recognising some of the positions under state law.[[84]](#footnote-85)
  2. It is possible, for example, that a financial management order for a person whose only income is social security payments could be rendered ineffective by the Secretary appointing another person as a nominee. It may also be possible to challenge the appointment of a guardian or financial manager as a representative or nominee through Commonwealth avenues for review.[[85]](#footnote-86)

### Giving greater recognition to state arrangements

* 1. The ALRC has recommended that the provisions about the appointment of “representatives” under the NDIS:

should make it clear that the CEO’s powers are to be exercised as a measure of last resort, with the presumption that an existing state or territory appointee will be appointed ...[[86]](#footnote-87)

* 1. One preliminary submission agrees that there should be a presumption that an existing NSW appointed decision-maker with comparable powers and responsibilities is appointed as an NDIS representative.[[87]](#footnote-88)
  2. Another preliminary submission suggests that “a substitute decision-maker appointed under state or territory laws should have their role respected by new and emerging NDIS arrangements” and encouraged close dialogue between the relevant agencies to “clarify roles and responsibilities”.[[88]](#footnote-89)
  3. Any Commonwealth recognition of state financial management and other appointments would require legislative amendment by the Commonwealth.
  4. The ALRC has also recommended amendments to the legislation governing state and territory decision-makers to facilitate Commonwealth recognition of state appointments. For example, by ensuring that the powers that can be granted to guardians and financial managers will allow them to act as nominees or representatives under the Commonwealth provisions.[[89]](#footnote-90) We are not aware that anything in the *Guardianship Act* prevents functions being granted to guardians and financial managers that would allow them to act as nominees or representatives.

Question 3.1: Relationship between Commonwealth and NSW laws

What should be done to ensure an effective interrelationship between Commonwealth nominee or representative provisions and state-based arrangements for managing a person’s financial and personal affairs?

1. Adoption information directions

In brief

A person can apply to the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal for an adoption information direction on behalf of a person with disability.

* 1. The *Adoption Act* *2000* (NSW) (“*Adoption Act*”) entitles a person who is adopted or is the biological parent of someone given up for adoption to obtain information about their birth parents or biological child, or to lodge a contact veto or advance notice request.[[90]](#footnote-91)
  2. The *Adoption Act* and the *Guardianship Act* 1987 (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) allow a person to act on behalf of a person with disability who has entitlements under the *Adoption Act* but cannot exercise them because of their disability.[[91]](#footnote-92)
  3. Anyone may apply to the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) for an adoption information direction on behalf of the person with disability.[[92]](#footnote-93) After a hearing, the Tribunal may give directions about the adoption information actions that the applicant may take on behalf of the person.[[93]](#footnote-94) An adoption information action is something that must be done before a person can receive a birth certificate or prescribed information, or lodge a contact veto or advance notice request.[[94]](#footnote-95) The Tribunal must consider the views of the person with a disability, if they have any, and the views of the applicant, as well as the objects of the *Adoption Act*.[[95]](#footnote-96)
  4. If the Secretary of the Department of Community Services (“the Secretary”) believes the applicant cannot ensure the person with a disability will not contact, or attempt to contact, the person who has lodged a contact veto, the Secretary can refuse to supply the birth certificate endorsed with the contact veto, or direct an information source not to supply it.[[96]](#footnote-97)
  5. A direction made by the Tribunal under the adoption provisions is subject to appeal. A decision of the Secretary under s 199 of the *Adoption Act* is reviewable.[[97]](#footnote-98)

Question 4.1: Adoption information directions

What changes, if any, should be made to the part of the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) that relates to adoption information directions?

1. Age

In brief

We look at the age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management and the age at which a person can become a guardian or financial manager. We also ask questions about young people in NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal proceedings and consider a streamlined process for appointing the parents of children who lack decision-making capacity as their guardian once they turn 18.

[Age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management 23](#_Toc475977600)

[Guardianship and young people aged 16–18 years 24](#_Toc475977601)

[Financial management and young people 25](#_Toc475977602)

[Power of courts to make financial management orders 26](#_Toc475977603)

[Age at which a person may become a guardian or financial manager 26](#_Toc475977604)

[Young people as guardians 27](#_Toc475977605)

[Young people in Tribunal proceedings 27](#_Toc475977606)

[An option for reform: seeking young people’s views in the Tribunal 28](#_Toc475977607)

[Appointing parents as guardians 29](#_Toc475977608)

[Challenges for parents and carers 29](#_Toc475977609)

[A streamlined process for appointing parents as guardians 30](#_Toc475977610)

[The National Disability Insurance Scheme 31](#_Toc475977611)

* 1. In this chapter we consider whether the age thresholds in the *Guardianship Act* 1987 (“*Guardianship Act*”) should be changed, in particular:
* the age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management, and
* the age at which a person can be appointed as a guardian or financial manager
  1. We also examine the issue of young carers. We look at whether the *Guardianship Act* should expressly acknowledge them and whether they should be included as parties in guardianship proceedings in the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”).
  2. Lastly, we consider the option of introducing a new, simplified process for parents of children with moderate to profound intellectual disability to become their child’s guardian when they turn 18.

# Age at which a person can come under guardianship or financial management

* 1. A person must be at least 18 years old to appoint an enduring guardian.[[98]](#footnote-99) However, the Tribunal may make a guardianship order for someone who is aged 16 years or above.[[99]](#footnote-100) The Tribunal must be satisfied the young person is in need of a guardian.[[100]](#footnote-101)
  2. An adult (“the appointor”) can appoint another adult (“the appointee”) as their enduring power of attorney. This gives the appointee control over the appointor’s estate when the appointor loses capacity.
  3. The Tribunal has the power to make a financial management order in respect of a person of any age,[[101]](#footnote-102) including a child or young person who is not capable of managing his or her own affairs.[[102]](#footnote-103) This gives the Tribunal power over a wider group of people than tribunals in most other jurisdictions.[[103]](#footnote-104)

## Guardianship and young people aged 16 – 18 years

* 1. NSW is the only state with a guardianship regime that includes 16- and 17-year-olds.[[104]](#footnote-105) There is no clear rationale for why NSW chose 16 as the age at which a person can come under guardianship.[[105]](#footnote-106) It has been suggested it was to address delays with the transition of children out of the child protection system into the guardianship system.[[106]](#footnote-107) However, some other states and territories have overcome this by allowing a tribunal to make a guardianship order for a minor without the order coming into effect until the person turns 18.[[107]](#footnote-108)
  2. The question of age was considered by a ministerial committee in Victoria (“the Cocks Committee”) in the early 1980s. The Cocks Committee recommended that guardianship legislation should not extend to children.[[108]](#footnote-109) It concluded that appointing a guardian for a child living at home would interfere with the legal rights of the parents, while extending guardianship to children in care would discriminate against children with intellectual disability because the existing child welfare legislation already provided a way to bring all children, including children with intellectual disabilities, under guardianship until they turned 18.[[109]](#footnote-110)
  3. In NSW, the Children’s Court can appoint a guardian for a child who is in out-of-home care and who is in need of care and protection.[[110]](#footnote-111) The Court can make orders allocating full parental responsibility to one or more people[[111]](#footnote-112) or to the Minister for Family and Community Services (“the Minister”)[[112]](#footnote-113) and this remains in force until the child turns 18.[[113]](#footnote-114)
  4. The Tribunal cannot make a guardianship order in respect of a young person who is the subject of an order made by the Court unless the Court consents to the order being made.[[114]](#footnote-115) Similarly, the Court cannot make a guardianship order for a young person if the order would be inconsistent with a guardianship order made by the Tribunal.[[115]](#footnote-116) It is arguable this overlap between the child protection and guardianship systems is confusing and unnecessary.[[116]](#footnote-117)

Question 5.1: Age threshold for guardianship orders

What should the age threshold for guardianship orders in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) be?

## Financial management and young people

* 1. Between July 2015 and June 2016, the Tribunal received four applications for the appointment of a financial manager for children under 16.[[117]](#footnote-118) The Tribunal made three short-term financial orders.
  2. The Tribunal’s power to make financial management orders for people of any age is out of step with most other Australian states and territories, which can only make financial management or administration orders for adults.[[118]](#footnote-119)
  3. It is arguably inappropriate that the Tribunal can make financial management orders for children and young people, particularly given it is easier to satisfy the Tribunal of the need for a financial management order.[[119]](#footnote-120) For example, the Tribunal is not required to take into account existing informal support arrangements before making an order.[[120]](#footnote-121)
  4. One stakeholder noted that young people transitioning from the child protection system into the adult guardianship system may simply lack experience in managing their personal finances, rather than have an inability to do so. Placing a young person’s estate under financial management in those circumstances could prevent them from learning how to manage their money.

### Power of courts to make financial management orders

* 1. There are other ways of bringing the estate of a child or young person under financial management in NSW than through a Tribunal order.
  2. The NSW Supreme Court has an inherent jurisdiction to make orders to protect the welfare of children.[[121]](#footnote-122) This includes the power to make orders in respect of a child’s or a young person’s estate. The Children’s Court may make a parenting or guardianship order, or a care plan for a child in need of care and protection. Such orders include the power to make financial decisions.
  3. For a young person under the care of the Minister, the Minister has the responsibility for managing the young person’s finances. NSW Trustee and Guardian can act as an agent for the Minister.[[122]](#footnote-123)
  4. Given the practice of other states and the powers of other NSW courts to make orders in respect of children, it is arguably an anomaly that the NSW Tribunal has such wide powers in respect of financial management orders. Some stakeholders note that a financial management order is highly restrictive and are not automatically reviewed.[[123]](#footnote-124) We seek your views as to whether such a restrictive type of order is appropriate for a child or young person.[[124]](#footnote-125)

Question 5.2: Financial management orders for young people

Should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal have the power to make financial management orders for children and young people?

# Age at which a person may become a guardian or financial manager

* 1. An adult with capacity can appoint a person to be their enduring guardian or enduring power of attorney when they lose capacity.[[125]](#footnote-126) Alternatively, the Tribunal may appoint a person as the guardian or financial manager for someone it considers to be in need of a guardian.[[126]](#footnote-127) In both scenarios, the appointee must be at least 18 years old.[[127]](#footnote-128)

## Young people as guardians

* 1. One stakeholder proposes amending the *Guardianship Act* to allow a 16- or 17-year-old who is the primary carer for another person to be appointed as the person’s guardian.[[128]](#footnote-129)
  2. One in 10 Australian carers are under the age of 25, according to the Australian Bureau of Statistics.[[129]](#footnote-130) Carers Australia NSW reports an estimated 104,500 young carers in NSW are aged between 15 and of 25.[[130]](#footnote-131) The figure is likely higher due to under-reporting.[[131]](#footnote-132)
  3. Research has shown that despite being a significant group, service providers and medical professionals often do not recognise or acknowledge young carers.[[132]](#footnote-133) According to one stakeholder, medical practitioners and clinical treating teams in particular often fail to consult with young carers whose parents are in hospital.[[133]](#footnote-134) Allowing young carers to become guardians would oblige medical practitioners to consult with them and take their views more seriously.
  4. If the law was changed to allow young carers to be appointed guardians, there may be some decisions which would be inappropriate for young people to make, for example a power to make decisions about certain types of medication. The Tribunal defines the scope of a guardian’s functions and powers when it makes a limited guardianship order, so could tailor a guardianship appointment to make the young person’s decision-making powers consistent with the young person’s decision-making ability.[[134]](#footnote-135)

Question 5.3: Appointing young people as guardians

Under what circumstances, if any, should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal be able to appoint 16- and 17-year-olds as guardians?

# Young people in Tribunal proceedings

* 1. A young person who is the subject of Tribunal proceedings is a party to the proceedings.[[135]](#footnote-136) The *Guardianship Act* specifies that a person who has the care of the person to whom the application relates is a party to proceedings, however it is not clear whether a minor could commence an application in the Tribunal. A child under the age 18 is considered to be under a legal disability and may not engage in legal proceedings,[[136]](#footnote-137) therefore it is likely they could not make an application in their own right.
  2. A minor can be represented by a guardian ad litem (“GAL”) in legal proceedings, including in the Tribunal.[[137]](#footnote-138) We understand that the Tribunal does not appoint GALs due to limited resources. A party to proceedings can seek leave to be represented by another person, including a legal practitioner.[[138]](#footnote-139) Alternatively, the Tribunal may order that a party be separately represented.[[139]](#footnote-140) A separate representative is an independent person appointed to represent the interests of the party.[[140]](#footnote-141)
  3. The Tribunal may order that a person be joined as a party to proceedings if the Tribunal considers that person should be joined as a party.[[141]](#footnote-142) Again, it is not clear whether a young person could be joined to proceedings without a separate representative or a lawyer.

## An option for reform: seeking young people’s views in the Tribunal

* 1. One stakeholder submits that the Tribunal does not take into account the views of children and young people.[[142]](#footnote-143) The Mental Health Coordinating Council says that the Tribunal often fails to acknowledge that there might be a young person behind the scenes in the role of primary carer. Where there is family conflict, young people’s voices are often drowned out by those of adults.[[143]](#footnote-144)
  2. While the Tribunal is obliged to take into account the importance of preserving a person’s existing family relationships,[[144]](#footnote-145) there is no onus on the Tribunal to seek the views of young people, regardless of whether they are primary carers, or the children or siblings of the person.
  3. One option for reform is to amend the *Guardianship Act* to allow a young person aged 16 years or above, who is a designated primary carer, to participate directly in proceedings.This would allow, for example, a 17-year-old who is the primary carer for her mentally ill mother, to make a guardianship application in the Tribunal, or be joined to a proceeding and have her voice heard.
  4. Another option is to amend the *Guardianship Act* to require the Tribunal to obtain and consider the views of any child or young person who has a relationship to the person who is the subject of guardianship proceedings. The *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW)*,* for example,requires the Children’s Court to take the views of siblings into account before making an order.[[145]](#footnote-146)

Question 5.4: Young people in Tribunal proceedings

(1) Should young people have standing in the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal?

(2) In what circumstances should the Tribunal be required to take the views of a young person into account?

# Appointing parents as guardians

* 1. Parents of children with lifelong profound intellectual disability fall into a special category. A parent cannot be appointed as their child’s enduring guardian or power of attorney due to their child’s lifelong incapacity. Their children need help making decisions on a daily basis and there is no prospect of them regaining capacity.
  2. Until a person turns 18, their parents can legally make decisions for them. However, once they turn 18, they are legally an adult with the right to make their own decisions. For young people with lifelong profound intellectual disability, turning 18 does not alter their decision-making capacity. However it can prevent parents who have been making decision on their behalf from continuing to do so.
  3. In this section we discuss whether an appointment under the *Guardianship Act* is the right course for parents of adults with complex needs and whether the process of being appointed a guardian should be made easier for them. We also consider how the rollout of the National Disability Insurance Scheme (“the NDIS”) in NSW will affect this group, particularly the provisions which allow a carer to be appointed as a person’s nominee.

## Challenges for parents and carers

* 1. Parents of children with profound intellectual disability and complex needs report problems with government agencies, service providers and financial institutions once their child turns 18.[[146]](#footnote-147) They face difficulties in opening or operating a bank account, dealing with Centrelink, and accessing information on behalf of a person who lacks decision-making capacity.[[147]](#footnote-148) One mother of a severely developmentally delayed 22-year-old women was unable to obtain a statement of benefits from her daughter’s private health insurer without a power of attorney or financial management order.[[148]](#footnote-149)
  2. One stakeholder says that Family and Community Services Department of Ageing Disability and Home Care (“FACS”) policy encourages service providers to make guardianship applications for clients who do not have a legally appointed guardian.[[149]](#footnote-150) FACS policy documents support this: a guardian is required to consent to decisions about accommodation, medical and dental treatment, forensic procedures and behaviour support if the person is unable to consent themselves.[[150]](#footnote-151)
  3. Difficulties such as these often lead parents to apply to the Tribunal for a guardianship or financial management order to get the legal authority to make decisions for their child. However, stakeholders report that the Tribunal does not encourage guardianship applications, which is a source of frustration for them.[[151]](#footnote-152)
  4. In deciding whether to make a guardianship order, the Tribunal must consider the practicability of services being provided to the person without the need for an order. The Tribunal will only make a guardianship order as a last resort and in most cases decides that informal decision-making is appropriate.[[152]](#footnote-153)
  5. It is arguable that parents should not need a guardianship order to deal with bureaucratic and administrative issues and Tribunal policy and authority supports this view. A guardian is a substitute decision-maker, not a carer or a supporter, and an order may be disproportionate to the need. However, it is true that some people require someone to make everyday decisions for them and that their need will not change. With no alternative model, and the existence of organisational policies that require guardianship, the legal authority that comes with guardianship would greatly assist parents of children with lifelong intellectual disability.
  6. Incorporating supported or representative decision-making models into legislation would be one way of addressing this issue. Or, as one stakeholder suggests, the government could consider other legal mechanisms specifically tailored to enable parents to make decisions for their children in limited circumstances.[[153]](#footnote-154)

### A streamlined process for appointing parents as guardians

* 1. Applying to the Tribunal can be a lengthy process and emotionally draining for parents[[154]](#footnote-155) and, as noted above, the Tribunal often will not appoint them as their child’s guardian. Parent stakeholders say they would like a simpler process for being appointed as their child’s guardian when they become adults.[[155]](#footnote-156)
  2. NSW could consider adopting a model that was proposed by the Victorian government in 2014. The proposal, which formed part of the *Guardianship and Administration Bill* 2014 (Vic), would have allowed parents of people with profound decision-making incapacity to be appointed as their child’s guardian or administrator without the need for a hearing. The then government recognised the difficulties parents face when they lose their legal status of decision-maker for their child when they turn 18.[[156]](#footnote-157) The proposal was in response to the concerns of parents who could

often not even get limited guardianship orders, even though third parties, such as care providers, required formal authority before they would engage with parents.

* 1. Under the proposed model, a parent of a child with decision-making incapacity could apply to the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Victorian Tribunal”) for a guardianship order or an administration order appointing them guardian as soon as the child turns 18.[[157]](#footnote-158)
  2. The parent would be required to show that they had been – and were still – making decisions on the person’s behalf on a regular basis before the person turned 18.[[158]](#footnote-159) Medical evidence in support of their application must show the person does not have decision-making capacity because of a disability; their decision-making capacity is unlikely to improve; and their views cannot be ascertained.[[159]](#footnote-160)
  3. If satisfied of the above matters, the Victorian Tribunal could make an order without a hearing.[[160]](#footnote-161)
  4. A parent would not be eligible to use this process if they had ever lost custody, parental responsibility, or guardianship of their child.[[161]](#footnote-162) The model also included additional safeguards, such as requiring the applicant to disclose whether they had been convicted of certain types of offences. If the Victorian Tribunal wasn’t satisfied with the documentation produced, or if it had other concerns, it would proceed to a hearing.
  5. The Guardianship and Administration Bill lapsed when the Victorian government changed and so the proposal was never enacted.
  6. There are downsides to guardianship applications without a Tribunal hearing. As they are “on the papers”, they arguably do not allow for effective interactions between the Tribunal and the parties. Removing the need for a hearing does not necessarily speed up the process. A hearing can allow for a quicker exchange of ideas and allows the subject person to hear and participate in the proceedings.

### The National Disability Insurance Scheme

* 1. The NDIS may strengthen the authority of informal decision-makers, including parents, by allowing them to be appointed as their child’s “plan nominee”.[[162]](#footnote-163) A plan nominee helps the participant make decisions about their plan and how they want to use their funding, including decisions about accommodation.
  2. A nominee will not be recognised as an authorised decision-maker for other purposes. However, the Commonwealth Government is considering the recommendations of the Australian Law Reform Commission (“ALRC”) to incorporate “supporters” and “representatives” with decision-making authority into the NDIS.[[163]](#footnote-164) Under the ALRC model, a supporter or representative could help a person with significant decision-making impairment make decisions across areas such as social security, Medicare and eHealth. See Chapter 3 for more on the NDIS.

Question 5.5: Process for appointing parents as guardians

(1) Should NSW introduce a streamlined method for parents of adult children with profound intellectual disability to become their guardian when they turn 18 without the need for a NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal hearing?

(2) What other mechanisms could be made available for parents to make decisions for an adult with profound decision-making incapacity?

1. Interstate appointments and orders

In brief

We look at how guardianship orders and appointments made outside NSW operate when a person moves to NSW and what recognition processes are available.

[Interstate court or tribunal appointments 33](#_Toc476049460)

[Power of review 35](#_Toc476049461)

[Enduring guardianship appointments 36](#_Toc476049462)

[When an enduring appointment “has effect” in NSW 37](#_Toc476049463)

[Power of review 37](#_Toc476049464)

[Should NSW introduce a system of registration? 37](#_Toc476049465)

[Interstate tribunal appointments 38](#_Toc476049466)

[Personal appointments 38](#_Toc476049467)

* 1. Sometimes guardians and people under guardianship move to NSW from elsewhere, either temporarily or permanently. Without a national guardianship framework, it is difficult for people to know whether and to what extent their powers can be exercised in NSW. Stakeholders tell us that appointed guardians who move to NSW from another state are often uncertain about the extent of their powers, and do not know what, if any, steps they need to take to ensure their appointment is valid.[[164]](#footnote-165)
  2. Whether an interstate appointment is recognised in NSW depends on the type of appointment and the powers it confers. The *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) recognises enduring appointments made in other states or territories[[165]](#footnote-166) as well as orders made under a “corresponding law”.[[166]](#footnote-167) However the rules on interstate orders and personal appointments operate differently, which can create confusion.
  3. In this Chapter we consider the operation in NSW of:
* interstate court or tribunal appointments, and
* interstate enduring guardianship appointments.
  1. We also ask whether there is a way of achieving national consistency in this area.

# Interstate court or tribunal appointments

* 1. Guardians or financial managers who have been appointed by a tribunal or court in another state or territory can apply to the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) to have their status recognised.[[167]](#footnote-168) The Tribunal must recognise the applicant’s status if it is satisfied they were appointed under a “corresponding law”.[[168]](#footnote-169) There are nine state, territory and international laws declared to be corresponding laws.[[169]](#footnote-170)
  2. On recognition, the applicant is taken to be appointed under the *Guardianship Act* as a guardian or financial manager of the estate of the other person.[[170]](#footnote-171) The applicant can only exercise functions authorised by their original appointment and only if those functions are authorised by the *Guardianship Act*.[[171]](#footnote-172)
  3. The effect of recognition, and when it is necessary, are not clear from the *Guardianship Act*. However, the following principles can be taken from the case law:
* recognition does not affect the validity of the original appointment in its state of origin[[172]](#footnote-173)
* recognition is not always necessary, particularly if an estate is not large or complex and the financial manager’s status is recognised by the relevant institutions in NSW[[173]](#footnote-174)
* recognition of an interstate financial management or administration order brings the manager or administrator under the supervision of the NSW Trustee and Guardian[[174]](#footnote-175)
* recognition confers a power to deal with property in NSW even if the financial manager or person under financial management lives interstate[[175]](#footnote-176)
* recognition allows a guardian or manager to commence or carry on proceedings in NSW for a person with incapacity[[176]](#footnote-177)
* the Tribunal has the power to confirm, review or revoke a recognition, however it cannot revoke or review the original order.[[177]](#footnote-178)
  1. In a 1999 case, the NSW Supreme Court considered what was meant by the words “taken to be an appointment under the [*Guardianship*] *Act*” in s 48B of the Act.[[178]](#footnote-179) The Court interpreted the provision as requiring the Tribunal to recognise the applicant’s right to represent the person in NSW but not requiring the Tribunal to recognise the order itself.[[179]](#footnote-180) The Court held that recognition gives the applicant the same powers as if they had been appointed in NSW.[[180]](#footnote-181)
  2. The Tribunal cannot decline to recognise an interstate appointment if the applicant meets the requirements in s 48B. However, it may immediately revoke the recognition if it satisfied it in in the best interests of the protected person.[[181]](#footnote-182)
  3. However, recognition may not always be necessary and it can have disadvantages in some cases. A 2014 case illustrates this. An administrator appointed under an Australian Capital Territory (ACT) order applied to have the Tribunal’s recognition of the order[[182]](#footnote-183) revoked. The recognition had brought the administrator under the supervision of NSW Trustee and Guardian meaning she had to comply with requirements and pay fees. The estate in question was small, consisting only of an aged care pension. The Tribunal was satisfied there was no need for the continued recognition of the appointment. The applicant was complying with the requirements of the ACT order, and a bank and an aged care facility accepted the authority of the ACT order.[[183]](#footnote-184) This raises the question of what the benefits of recognition are and when recognition will be required.

Question 6.1: Interstate court or tribunal appointments

(1) Are the arrangements in relation to interstate appointments in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) operating well?

(2) Should the legislation clarify what the effect of registration of interstate appointments is and when it is required?

(3) Should the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal have the discretion not to recognise an appointment in certain circumstances?

(4) What, if any, other changes should be made?

## Power of review

* 1. The Tribunal has the power to review, vary or revoke its recognition of an interstate appointment as if it were an appointment under the *Guardianship Act*.[[184]](#footnote-185) The Supreme Court has taken this to mean the Tribunal can revoke or confirm the recognition but not the interstate order itself.[[185]](#footnote-186) For instance, revoking the recognition of an interstate administration order removes the administrator’s powers over the estate assets held in NSW. However, the original appointment continues to have effect in its state of origin.[[186]](#footnote-187)
  2. It is unclear to what extent the Tribunal can vary a recognition order. There is no case law on this issue. Tribunals in other states can vary an interstate order upon recognition, for example by changing the administrator of an estate.[[187]](#footnote-188)

Question 6.2: Tribunal powers of review of interstate court or tribunal appointments

Should the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) clarify the powers of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal to vary an interstate recognition order?

# Enduring guardianship appointments

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* recognises an enduring guardian appointed in another state or territory.[[188]](#footnote-189) As with interstate orders, the appointment is only effective to the extent that the functions conferred on the guardian could have been conferred on an enduring guardian in NSW.[[189]](#footnote-190) The appointment document must comply with the requirements of the state in which it was made.[[190]](#footnote-191)
  2. Interstate appointments, including enduring guardianships,[[191]](#footnote-192) enduring powers of attorney,[[192]](#footnote-193) advance personal plans,[[193]](#footnote-194) and advance care directives[[194]](#footnote-195) have effect in NSW to the extent that their powers match those of an enduring guardian under the *Guardianship Act.*[[195]](#footnote-196)
  3. When and in what circumstances an enduring appointment will be effective can be confusing. Issues which may cause uncertainty include:
* powers of attorney in some states include a power to make lifestyle and health care decisions, whereas in NSW an attorney only has the power to make financial decisions[[196]](#footnote-197)
* interstate enduring powers of attorney are also recognised under the *Powers of Attorney Act* 2003 (NSW)[[197]](#footnote-198) – and which recognition provisions apply depends on the powers conferred by the document, and
* advance care directives do not have statutory force in NSW[[198]](#footnote-199) so NSW hospitals or health practitioners may not recognise interstate advance care directives.

## When an enduring appointment “has effect” in NSW

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* states that an enduring guardian appointed in another state or territory is recognised in NSW.[[199]](#footnote-200) The document appointing an interstate enduring guardian will “have effect” in NSW as if it were a document appointing an enduring guardian in NSW. The recognition is effectively automatic and there is no ability to apply to the Tribunal to recognise an interstate enduring appointment.
  2. It is unclear why an interstate guardian appointed under corresponding law can apply to the Tribunal to have their status recognised but an interstate enduring guardian cannot. This means that service providers such as hospitals may need to make an application for a guardianship order where there is uncertainty around the powers of an interstate appointment.[[200]](#footnote-201) This is arguably an inefficient use of Tribunal resources, particularly if the Tribunal concludes a guardianship appointment is unnecessary.

## Power of review

* 1. The Tribunal has held that, as with interstate Tribunal appointments, it has no power to review interstate enduring guardians even where there is an allegation of abuse of powers.[[201]](#footnote-202)
  2. This leads to an anomalous situation where enduring guardians appointed in NSW are accountable for their actions, through the prospect of Tribunal revocation or review, while interstate appointed enduring guardians can operate unchecked in NSW. Their appointment can only be reviewed in the state of origin. This raises the risk of exploitation and abuse of vulnerable people.

# Should NSW introduce a system of registration?

* 1. A system of registration may solve some of the problems around recognition of both personal and tribunal appointments. If appropriately implemented, registration could reduce the number of Tribunal applications by service providers and clarify the powers of an interstate appointment without the need for a recognition process.
  2. As we discuss in Question Paper 4, several stakeholders support a registration system for NSW appointments.[[202]](#footnote-203) They say registration would give certainty to banks and third parties[[203]](#footnote-204) and provide a means of scrutinising the actions of enduring guardians and attorneys.[[204]](#footnote-205) This could extend to registration of interstate appointments, although there may be a need for the powers conferred by an appointment or order to be confirmed before registration.

## Interstate tribunal appointments

* 1. Other states allow Tribunal appointments to be registered. The *Victorian Guardianship and Administration Act* *1986* (Vic) (“*Guardianship and Administration Act*”) allows the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal to register a guardianship or administration order made under a corresponding law in another state or territory. After registration, the interstate order has the same force and effect as if it were an order made under the *Guardianship and Administration Act*.[[205]](#footnote-206) In Queensland, an interstate order that is similar to an order that could have been made under the Queensland legislation can be registered. The order is then treated as if it were an order made by the Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal.[[206]](#footnote-207)

## Personal appointments

* 1. Tasmania is alone in allowing personal appointments made in a different state to be registered. An interstate power of attorney can be registered provided the power is the same or substantially the same as an enduring power of attorney made in Tasmania.[[207]](#footnote-208) However, this does not extend to enduring guardianship appointments.

Question 6.3: Interstate enduring appointments

(1) Should interstate enduring appointments be reviewable in NSW?

(2) Should NSW introduce a system of registration for interstate appointments? If so, should there be a process for confirming the powers confirmed by the interstate instrument or order?

1. Orders for guardianship and financial management

In brief

This chapter considers:

* whether separate orders must be made for guardians and financial managers even if the same person holds both positions
* how enduring appointments should work with court or tribunal orders, and
* how disputes could be resolved between decision-makers appointed under one or more orders.

[A single order? 39](#_Toc473720201)

[Effect of orders on personal/enduring appointments 41](#_Toc473720202)

[Resolving disputes between decision-makers 42](#_Toc473720203)

# A single order?

* 1. In NSW, separate orders must be made for guardians and financial managers even if the same person is appointed as both a guardian and a financial manager.
  2. In Question Paper 1, we considered the possibility of more closely aligning the preconditions for making guardianship and financial management orders.[[208]](#footnote-209) In Question Paper 3, we noted the Legislative Council Standing Committee in 2010 recommended the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) apply the same criteria to appointing financial managers as it does to appointing guardians.[[209]](#footnote-210) A related question is whether the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) should be able to make a single order that allocates certain powers and responsibilities to one or more people for personal and financial matters. The answer, to a certain extent, will depend on whether we propose aligning the two orders more closely. Some submissions to Question Paper 1 support the possibility of a single order.[[210]](#footnote-211)
  3. There are a number of instances of single orders elsewhere. For example, the Northern Territory permits the Northern Territory Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“NT Tribunal”) to make a guardianship order appointing one or more guardians specifying the personal matters and/or financial matters for which each guardian has authority.[[211]](#footnote-212) The legislation in England and Wales allows a court to appoint deputies to make specified decisions for a person’s personal welfare and/or their property and affairs.[[212]](#footnote-213) Likewise, in Ireland, a court may appoint a decision-making representative to make one or more decisions on behalf of a person for his or her personal welfare or property and affairs, or both.[[213]](#footnote-214)
  4. The benefits of a single order are greatest where the same person carries out financial and personal functions. However, there will always be cases where it is appropriate to divide responsibilities, for example, where the nature of the person’s estate demands the appointment of someone with particular financial abilities, or where the statutory officers – the Public Guardian and the NSW Trustee and Guardian – must be appointed. In such cases it would matter little whether there were two separate orders or one order with responsibilities divided between two or more appointments.
  5. The Victorian Law Reform Commission (“VLRC”) decided to retain the existing legislative distinction between financial decision-making and personal decision-making on the grounds that “substitute decision making about financial and personal matters often requires significantly different skills”.[[214]](#footnote-215) The VLRC observed:

For example, different skills are often needed when making decisions about someone’s financial affairs from those that are needed when making decisions about where that person will live or whether to authorise medical treatment for them.[[215]](#footnote-216)

* 1. However, as we noted in Question Paper 1, at a functional level, particular decisions may involve both guardians and financial managers. For example, a decision about where a person lives may also require a decision about the financial arrangements necessary to implement that decision. Indeed, many decisions about living arrangements will have financial implications.[[216]](#footnote-217)
  2. We consider what could be done when the different decision makers disagree about a course of action that involves both personal and financial decisions at the end of this Chapter.[[217]](#footnote-218)

Question 7.1: A single order for guardianship and financial management

(1) Should there continue to be separate orders for guardianship and financial management?

(2) What arrangements would be required if a single order were to cover both personal and financial decisions?

# Effect of orders on enduring appointments

* 1. Sometimes the Tribunal or the Supreme Court will appoint a guardian or financial manager to make some decisions for a person even though the person has already appointed their own enduring guardian or attorney. The law deals with guardianship orders and financial management orders differently.

## Guardianship orders

* 1. Under the *Guardianship Act,* a guardianship order (whether made by the Tribunal or the Supreme Court) suspends the authority of an enduring guardian “to exercise a function under the appointment” for the duration of the guardianship order.[[218]](#footnote-219) Such a provision will often apply in cases of conflict between family members where not all of them have been appointed as enduring guardians.
  2. This has the effect of suspending the appointment of an enduring guardian and all of his or her functions even when the guardianship order is for a limited purpose such as deciding who can have access to the person and under what conditions.[[219]](#footnote-220)

## Financial management orders

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* does not expressly state the effect of an appointment of a financial manager on a person holding an enduring power of attorney.
  2. The Supreme Court has held that a financial management order suspends the authority of a person appointed under an enduring power of attorney implicitly, by operation of a combination of provisions in the *Guardianship Act* and the *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW).[[220]](#footnote-221)
  3. One particular question is should the *Guardianship Act* set out what effect the appointment of a financial manager has on a holder of an enduring power of attorney and whether it should be similar to the provision about the effect of guardianship orders or an amended version of that provision.

## Allowing enduring orders a limited operation

* 1. An important question is whether it is appropriate for a Tribunal or Supreme Court order to suspend the whole operation of an enduring appointment, especially where the order might be limited to a particular decision or type of decision. For example, a guardianship order intended to deal with the question of allowing visits by a person’s family members could prevent decisions being made by an enduring guardian about health care or accommodation.
  2. In some cases a guardianship order of limited duration would allow an enduring guardianship to resume relatively quickly. However, this might not necessarily be the case, as the *Guardianship Act* allows for a guardianship order that is limited to particular functions to be a continuing order.[[221]](#footnote-222)
  3. An alternative approach would be to provide that an enduring appointment continues to have effect except where a Tribunal or Supreme Court order is in direct conflict.
  4. This is achieved, for example, in the Northern Territory where the NT Tribunal must not make a guardianship order that “confers on the guardian authority for a matter for which a relevant agent has authority” under an advance personal plan or enduring power of attorney.[[222]](#footnote-223) The NT Tribunal may amend advance personal plans and enduring powers of attorney and can, thereby, avoid any conflict with a guardianship order.[[223]](#footnote-224)

Question 7.2: Effect of orders on enduring appointments

What arrangements should be made for the operation of enduring appointments when the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal or Supreme Court of NSW has also appointed a guardian or financial manager?

# Resolving disputes between decision-makers

* 1. Sometimes, when more than one decision-maker is appointed (whether under one or more orders), disputes may arise as to the appropriate course of action in a particular case. They may arise between joint financial managers, joint guardians, and between guardians and financial managers.
  2. There is no legislative provision in NSW that addresses dispute resolution between substitute decision-makers outside of disputes related to proceedings in the Tribunal.[[224]](#footnote-225) This raises two questions:
* whether there needs to be such a provision, and
* which body or agency is best placed to conduct or facilitate any dispute resolution processes.
  1. If the decisions of substitute decision-makers are inconsistent, the VLRC has recommended that they seek a resolution either informally or through mediation before seeking the Tribunal’s assistance.[[225]](#footnote-226) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the decision of a guardian would be preferred to that of a financial manager.[[226]](#footnote-227)
  2. Under Queensland legislation, a dispute between competing substitute decision-makers is to be resolved through mediation by the Public Guardian. If the mediation does not resolve the dispute, the parties can apply to the Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal for directions.[[227]](#footnote-228)
  3. In the Northern Territory, although there is an obligation for multiple substitute decision-makers to make decisions unanimously, if there is a dispute that they cannot resolve by themselves, the NT Tribunal can make orders to facilitate the resolution of their differences.[[228]](#footnote-229)

Question 7.3: Resolving disputes between decision-makers

(1) How should disputes between decision-makers be resolved?

(2) Who should conduct or facilitate any dispute resolution process?

(3) What could justify preferring the decision of one substitute decision-maker over another?

1. Search and removal powers

In brief

We consider the circumstances when the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal can make an order empowering police or Tribunal officers to search premises and remove a person who is deemed to be at risk.

[Order for search and removal by Tribunal 44](#_Toc473890198)

[Application for order for search and removal from premises 45](#_Toc473890199)

[Reasonable force 46](#_Toc473890200)

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) empowers an authorised person or police officer to enter a premises and remove a person in certain circumstances.
  2. The search and removal powers can only be used if:
* a guardianship application in relation to the person has been made,[[229]](#footnote-230) or
* the person appears to be a person in need of a guardian and is being unlawfully detained or their wellbeing is at risk[[230]](#footnote-231)
  1. The provisions can only be used in respect of a person who is not already under guardianship. We discuss a guardian’s power to enforce a guardianship order in Chapter 9 and we discuss the Public Guardian’s advocacy and investigative powers in Question Paper 4.
  2. In this chapter we seek your views as to the continued relevance of the search and removal provisions and whether the powers they confer or the circumstances in which they can be used need to be more clearly defined or circumscribed.

# Order for search and removal by Tribunal

* 1. The Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) may order the removal of a person from any premises if a guardianship application has been made in respect of the person.[[231]](#footnote-232) The order empowers an authorised Tribunal officer or a member of the NSW Police Force to enter the premises, search the premises for the person and remove them.[[232]](#footnote-233) The authorised officer may use all reasonable force for the purposes of entering, searching, and removing the person from the premises.[[233]](#footnote-234)
  2. An authorised officer is a Tribunal employee[[234]](#footnote-235) who is declared to be an authorised officer, or a Tribunal employee who belongs to a class of employees declared to be authorised officers.[[235]](#footnote-236) The Minister of the Department of Community Services, Ageing, Disability and Home Care may declare any employee or any class of employees to be authorised officers.[[236]](#footnote-237)
  3. The Tribunal must be satisfied that it is appropriate in the circumstances of the case to make the order.[[237]](#footnote-238)
  4. The search and removal provisions in the *Guardianship Act* appear to be rarely used[[238]](#footnote-239) and there is limited case authority on this point.[[239]](#footnote-240)

# Application for order for search and removal from premises

* 1. Section 12 empowers a Tribunal employee or a member of NSW Police to apply to an authorised officer – defined as a magistrate, children’s magistrate, registrar of the Local Court, or authorised employee of the Attorney-General’s Department[[240]](#footnote-241) – for a search warrant. The employee or police officer must believe, on reasonable grounds, that there is a person in need of a guardian on the premises who:

(a) is being unlawfully detained against his or her will, or

(b) is likely to suffer serious damage to his or her physical, emotional or mental health or well-being unless immediate action is taken.[[241]](#footnote-242)

* 1. The authorised officer may issue a search warrant if he or she is satisfied there are reasonable grounds to do so.[[242]](#footnote-243) The search warrant authorises the employee or police officer named in the warrant:

(a) to enter any premises specified in the warrant,

(b) to search the premises for the person, and

(c) to remove the person from the premises.[[243]](#footnote-244)

* 1. A member of NSW Police or a medical practitioner may accompany the employee executing the search warrant and take all reasonable steps to assist the employee in the exercise of their function.[[244]](#footnote-245) The employee or police officer may use all reasonable force for the purposes of removing a person from the premises.[[245]](#footnote-246)
  2. If an authorised officer, employee, or member of the police force removes a person from any premises under s 11 or 12, they must immediately place the person in the care of the Secretary of the Department of Family and Community Services, Ageing, Disability and Home Care[[246]](#footnote-247) or delegated person at a place approved by the Minister for Community Services or delegated person.[[247]](#footnote-248) If a person has been removed from a premises under s 12, the Secretary must not keep the person in their care for more than three days unless the Secretary has made an application for a guardianship order in respect of the person within that time.[[248]](#footnote-249)

## Reasonable force

* 1. There is no definition of “reasonable force” under the *Guardianship Act*, however it is lawful for a police officer exercising a function under the *Law Enforcement (Powers and Responsibilities) Act* *2002* (NSW) or any other Act or law in relation to an individual or a thing, and anyone helping the police officer, to use such force as is reasonably necessary to exercise the function.[[249]](#footnote-250)

Question 8.1: Search and removal powers

(1) Is there a need for provisions in the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW)that empower police or NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal employees to search premises and remove people deemed in need of protection?

(2) What changes, if any, should be made to these provisions?

1. Enforcing guardians’ decisions

In brief

A guardianship order can authorise a guardian or another person named in the order to take specified actions to ensure that a person complies with their guardian’s decisions. Questions arise about the limits that should be imposed on any powers given to guardians, the amount of force that can be used, and who can be authorised to act.

[Current law 47](#_Toc474849626)

[Application where the guardian has an accommodation function 48](#_Toc474849627)

[Options for reform 49](#_Toc474849628)

[Limits on any powers given to guardians 49](#_Toc474849629)

[Amount of force permitted 49](#_Toc474849630)

[Who can be authorised to act 49](#_Toc474849631)

# Current law

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) seeks to ensure that a person under guardianship complies with any decision their guardian makes when acting as guardian. It allows a guardianship order to state that a specified person can take the actions specified in the order. The order can specify whether the person taking action can be the guardian, another person or specified class of person (for example a police officer or ambulance officer), or a person authorised by the guardian.[[250]](#footnote-251)
  2. This provision covers a broad range of decisions that might need to be enforced, from controlling and restraining a person, to physically removing the person from a particular place. It is part of a series of provisions that govern a guardian’s control over a person and the effect of the guardian’s decision-making.[[251]](#footnote-252) These other provisions provide (subject to any limitations in the order) that the guardian has custody of the person to the exclusion of any other person and has all the functions of a guardian that a guardian has at law or in equity, and that the guardian’s decisions and actions have effect as if they were the person’s decisions and actions.[[252]](#footnote-253)
  3. This provision is aimed at assisting someone who has already been appointed as guardian and the power is, therefore, different to the powers discussed in Chapter 8 that allow for the search and removal of people who may be in need of protection before a guardianship order is made. This provision also does not deal with restrictive practices which we discuss in Question Paper 5 and which are about managing ongoing behaviours.[[253]](#footnote-254)
  4. A person taking the action to enforce a guardian’s decision is not liable for anything done if:
* they reasonably believe that the guardianship order has empowered them to act
* the action is in the best interest of the person under guardianship, and
* the action is necessary or desirable in the circumstances.[[254]](#footnote-255)
  1. The provision was inserted in the *Guardianship Act* in 1997 and appears to be based on a very similar provision originally enacted in Victoria in 1986.[[255]](#footnote-256) Other jurisdictions have similar provisions.[[256]](#footnote-257) There are however some variations in detail.

## Application where the guardian has an accommodation function

* 1. The power has a particular use if a guardian has been given an accommodation function. An accommodation function authorises a guardian to decide where a person is to live and for the person to be taken there and kept safely there. In doing so, a guardian or someone acting under the guardian’s direction, may use methods that involve touching but may not use force. However, there may be circumstances where greater authority or control may be required to ensure a person's care and safety. In those cases, the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”) may give the guardian a stronger form of accommodation function or power. It is suggested that this order must be explicit as to the extent of the function or power it gives.[[257]](#footnote-258)
  2. An example of the use of the power can be seen in a 2009 case. The Public Guardian had been given the authority to decide where a person should live and to take him to that place if necessary. The person absconded to live with his mother. NSW Police attempted to retrieve him but could not gain access to his mother’s house. The guardianship order was varied to permit the Public Guardian to authorise the police to use reasonable force when retrieving the person and taking him to the approved accommodation. The Tribunal limited the variation to two weeks as it was satisfied that a short-term variation was “appropriate, necessary and in his best interests”.[[258]](#footnote-259)

# Options for reform

## Limits on any powers given to guardians

* 1. Similar provisions operate elsewhere to limit the powers that may be granted to guardians. Limits have also been proposed by various reviews. Examples of such limits include:
* a requirement that the tribunal review the order as soon as practicable (for example, within 42 days)[[259]](#footnote-260)
* a requirement that force should be used as a last resort,[[260]](#footnote-261) and only to an extent that is proportionate in the circumstances”[[261]](#footnote-262)
* a requirement that the tribunal must be satisfied that the health or safety of the person would be seriously at risk or that the action is necessary to protect the wellbeing of the person or others.[[262]](#footnote-263)

## Amount of force permitted

* 1. A particular question arises about the amount of force that can be allowed. The NSW provision makes no express reference to this. The concept of reasonable force is imported in the Tribunal’s order in the example at [9.7].
  2. In South Australia, authorised people may be allowed to enter premises and use “only such force as is reasonably necessary” to take a person to an authorised place and carers may be allowed to “use such force as may be reasonably necessary for the purpose of ensuring the proper medical or dental treatment, day-to-day care and wellbeing of the person”.[[263]](#footnote-264)

## Who can be authorised to act

* 1. Another question relates to the extent to which people who are authorised to act or to assist an authorised person should be identified in the relevant provision. The *Guardianship Act* only refers to a guardianship order permitting “a specified person or a person of a specified class of persons”, or “a person authorised by the guardian” to take the specified actions. In the example at [9.7], the Tribunal permitted the Public Guardian to authorise the police to use reasonable force. The Tribunal has also made orders authorising ambulance officers to take a person to an approved place.[[264]](#footnote-265)
  2. In Alberta, Canada, the relevant Act expressly provides that an order may authorise the police “to assist the guardian or another person in doing anything necessary to give effect to the decision”.[[265]](#footnote-266) In South Australia, police officers are also expressly identified as people who could be authorised to enter premises and remove people.[[266]](#footnote-267) The Queensland Law Reform Commission has proposed expressly including in legislation police and ambulance officers as categories of people who could be authorised to assist.[[267]](#footnote-268)
  3. The NSW Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues recommended including an express provision in the *Guardianship Act* authorising “members of the NSW Police to use all reasonable force where all other means have been exhausted and where the action is necessary to protect the wellbeing of the person or others”.[[268]](#footnote-269)
  4. It is not clear whether such an order would compel police or any other officers to act. It would, however, protect them from liability if they did act on behalf of a guardian.

Question 9.1: Enforcing guardians’ decisions

(1) What provision (if any) should be made for a guardianship order to permit guardians to enforce their decisions?

(2) What limits should be placed on any part of an order that permits such enforcement?

(3) Should any such provision expressly mention groups of people who may be permitted to enforce a guardian’s decision, such as, for example, police officers or ambulance officers?

(4) What limits should be placed on the amount of force authorised to enforce any such decision?

1. Handling personal information

In brief

The *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) does not say when a guardian or financial manager can access a person’s personal information. The Act makes it an offence to disclose information obtained except in certain circumstances, including that there is a lawful excuse. Other exceptions could include that the disclosure was to prevent serious risk to life, health or safety or was to report a criminal offence.

[Access to information 51](#_Toc474852102)

[Disclosure of information 53](#_Toc474852103)

* 1. Sometimes guardians and financial managers need to know personal information about someone before they can make a decision on their behalf. Guardians and financial managers must also sometimes communicate a person’s personal information to others when acting on their behalf. These situations give rise to questions both about access to personal information and about disclosure of that information once obtained. Personal information can include health records and financial information.
  2. The *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) does not explicitly address questions of handling personal information apart from a provision that makes it an offence to disclose information obtained in connection with *the Guardianship Act* except in certain circumstances.[[269]](#footnote-270) The general principles in s 4 also do not refer to privacy, despite it being a right according to art 22 of the UN *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*.[[270]](#footnote-271)
  3. Some stakeholders have noted that it is important to clarify the guidelines and laws on information sharing especially as the National Disability Insurance Scheme is rolled out. There are already provisions that deal with privacy concerns around personal and health information, and a decision-maker may have to deal with a large number of them.[[271]](#footnote-272)

# Access to information

* 1. Issues about access to personal information arise in a number of scenarios. They arise for a guardian or financial manager appointed by the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal, as well as for an enduring guardian or attorney and a “person responsible” for making decisions about medical and dental treatment. They could also arise for others who may act as supporters or co-decision-makers if such arrangements are introduced in NSW.
  2. A decision-maker’s ability to access a person’s personal information seems to depend on the law, practices and procedures that apply to the people and organisations from which a decision-maker is seeking the information, such as banks, Commonwealth agencies, doctors, dentists and hospitals.
  3. For example, under the *Health Records and Information Privacy Act 2002* (NSW), a guardian can access and make requests to amend health information when acting as an “authorised person”.[[272]](#footnote-273) However, for personal information, under the *Privacy and Personal Information Act 1998* (NSW), there is no mention of guardians or even authorised representatives.[[273]](#footnote-274)
  4. In some jurisdictions the guardianship legislation itself entitles decision-makers to access information in certain circumstances. For example, in Queensland, a guardian or administrator has a “right to all the information the adult would have been entitled to if the adult had capacity and which is necessary to make an informed exercise of the power”.[[274]](#footnote-275) A person who holds the information must give it to the guardian or administrator upon request, unless the person has a reasonable excuse not to.[[275]](#footnote-276) The guardian or administrator may apply to the Queensland tribunal for an order that a person give the information.[[276]](#footnote-277) Guardians and attorneys with power for health matters can also obtain information from health providers.[[277]](#footnote-278)
  5. The Victorian Law Reform Commission (“VLRC”) recommended that substitute decision-makers be specifically entitled to access personal information about an individual that is relevant to and necessary for carrying out their functions.[[278]](#footnote-279) The VLRC recommended that information could be disclosed once the person or body holding the information is satisfied that the person is a substitute decision-maker and that the information is relevant to and necessary for carrying out their functions.[[279]](#footnote-280)
  6. In Alberta, Canada, legislation separately specifies the types of information and the conditions for gaining access that must be met for each of the various decision-makers and supporters. So, for example:
* a guardian or trustee is entitled to access, collect or obtain personal information (including financial information) that is relevant to his or her authority and the carrying out of his or her duties and responsibilities
* a person who intends to apply for a guardianship order or a trusteeship order may have personal information (except financial information) disclosed to them if the holder of the information is satisfied that the information is relevant to and necessary for the application
* a co-decision-maker is entitled to access, collect or obtain personal information (except financial information) that is relevant to their authority and the carrying out of their duties and responsibilities
* a decision-making supporter may only access, collect or obtain (or help someone to access, collect or obtain) personal information (except financial information) that is relevant to the decision if the supported decision-making authorisation entitles them to do so.[[280]](#footnote-281)

Question 10.1: Access to personal information

In what circumstances should different decision-makers and supporters be able to access a person’s personal, health or financial information?

# Disclosure of information

* 1. In NSW, a person is prohibited from disclosing any information obtained in connection with the administration or execution of the *Guardianship Act*. Exceptions to this prohibition include where the disclosure was:
* with any lawful excuse, including that it was with the consent of the person from whom the information was obtained
* in connection with the administration or execution of the *Guardianship Act* or the *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) or the conduct of legal proceedings under these Acts.[[281]](#footnote-282)
  1. In other places, there are also provisions aimed at ensuring confidentiality of personal information.
  2. In Queensland, for example, a guardian or administrator may not use confidential information gained through being a guardian or administrator or because of an opportunity given by being a guardian or administrator. However, confidential information may be used in certain prescribed circumstances, including that:
* its use was authorised by law or the person to whom the information relates
* it was necessary for proceedings under the *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld)
* it was authorised by a court or tribunal in the interests of justice
* it was necessary:

- to prevent serious risk to life, health or safety

- to seek legal or financial advice or counselling, advice or other treatment, or

- to report a suspected offence.[[282]](#footnote-283)

* 1. In Alberta, all decision-makers and supporters are required to take reasonable care to ensure that the personal information they obtain is kept secure from unauthorised access, use or disclosure, and that they only use the information for the purpose of exercising their authority and carrying out their duties and responsibilities.[[283]](#footnote-284)
  2. Other jurisdictions, for example Victoria, do not have such a provision. The VLRC observed:

Although the equitable duty of confidence probably obliges substitute decision makers to maintain the confidentiality of any information about the represented person that they obtain by virtue of that relationship, the Commission is unaware of any circumstances in which a person has sought to invoke this general law duty.[[284]](#footnote-285)

* 1. The VLRC recommended that a substitute decision-maker “should only collect personal information that is relevant to and necessary for carrying out their role under the Act” and also recommended that it be an offence for substitute decision-makers to breach confidentiality.[[285]](#footnote-286)

Question 10.2: Disclosure of personal information

(1) In what circumstances should various decision-makers and supporters be permitted to disclose a person’s personal, health or financial information?

(2) In what circumstances should various decision-makers and supporters be prohibited from disclosing a person’s personal, health or financial information?

1. The Supreme Court

In brief

The Supreme Court of NSW has a range of powers to deal with people who may be in need of the Court’s protection, including its inherent protective jurisdiction, and powers given by various Acts. The Court also has powers to review administrative decisions and to hear appeals against decisions of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal.

[Inherent protective jurisdiction 55](#_Toc475449606)

[Use of the protective jurisdiction in practice 56](#_Toc475449607)

[Interactions between the Supreme Court and the Tribunal 57](#_Toc475449608)

[Guardianship orders 57](#_Toc475449609)

[Financial management orders 58](#_Toc475449610)

[Supervisions, review and appeals 58](#_Toc475449611)

* 1. The Supreme Court of NSW has a range of powers to deal with people who may be in need of the Court’s protection, including its inherent protective jurisdiction, and powers given by various Acts including the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) (“*Guardianship Act*”) and the *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW). The Court also has powers to review administrative decisions made under the *Guardianship Act* and the *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) (“*Trustee and Guardian Act*”) and to hear appeals against some decisions of the Guardianship Division of the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (“Tribunal”).
  2. This chapter seeks your views about whether these powers are appropriate.

# Inherent protective jurisdiction

* 1. The Court has the power to make decisions in the best interests of people in need of the Court’s protection.[[286]](#footnote-287) This is in addition to any powers the Court may have under the *Guardianship Act*. This power, referred to as the Court’s inherent protective (or *parens patriae*) jurisdiction exists in the background of all guardianship matters.
  2. The inherent jurisdiction remains unaffected by subsequent statutes, unless expressly overridden.[[287]](#footnote-288) Notwithstanding, the *Guardianship Act* expressly states that the following provisions do not limit the Court’s jurisdiction “with respect to the guardianship of persons”:[[288]](#footnote-289)
* Part 3 which relates to the Tribunal making guardianship orders
* Part 4 which relates to the Tribunal giving directions to guardians, and
* Part 4A which relates to the Tribunal giving directions about adoption information actions for people with disability.
  1. These express statements are limited to only three parts of the *Guardianship Act* and only apply to the Court’s jurisdiction “with respect to the guardianship of persons”. Other places have more comprehensive provisions that expressly preserve the relevant Supreme Court’s inherent jurisdiction. For example, in Queensland, the *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) states that the whole of the Act “does not affect the court’s inherent jurisdiction, including its *parens patriae* jurisdiction”.[[289]](#footnote-290)
  2. It has been stated that the Supreme Court’s protective jurisdiction “is directed to administration of the affairs of a person in need of protection, without strife in the simplest and least expensive way”.[[290]](#footnote-291) Accordingly, the Court in exercising its protective jurisdiction is not bound by the technical rules of evidence, although it must have due regard to considerations of good practice and procedural fairness.[[291]](#footnote-292)
  3. The Court submits that “nothing should be done to limit the [Court’s] inherent, protective jurisdiction”.[[292]](#footnote-293)
  4. In their respective reviews of their states’ guardianship laws, the Victorian Law Reform Commission and the Queensland Law Reform Commission made no recommendations concerning their Supreme Courts’ inherent protective jurisdiction. No preliminary submissions have suggested removing or changing it.

## Use of the protective jurisdiction in practice

* 1. The Court’s inherent protective jurisdiction is not usually invoked in the ordinary run of cases. The provisions and procedures in the *Guardianship Act* and related statutes are generally sufficient to deal with the management of a person’s affairs and property. For example, the Victorian Supreme Court has observed that the fact that the inherent jurisdiction exists “provides no logical justification for bypassing” the Victorian equivalents of the *Guardianship Act* and doubted “if it should play any current role in the day to day administration of guardianship matters”.[[293]](#footnote-294)
  2. The inherent jurisdiction continues to play a useful role, for example, in covering situations that the *Guardianship Act* does not adequately deal with, such as revoking or undoing the effect of existing orders.[[294]](#footnote-295) It may also provide orders in circumstances where protection is urgently needed but there are no other forums available to provide it.[[295]](#footnote-296)
  3. One question that arises is how the inherent jurisdiction might interact with statutory general principles. The Court has held that the general principles in the *Guardianship Act* and the *Trustee and Guardian Act* are a “statutory expression of the purposive character of the Court’s inherent (*parens patriae*) protective jurisdiction”.[[296]](#footnote-297) The paramount consideration under the *Guardianship Act* is that cases should be decided according to a person’s welfare and interests. This is taken to be the same as a person’s interests that the Court takes into account when exercising its protective jurisdiction. What, therefore, might be the consequence of any change to the principles, for example, by replacing the requirement that paramount consideration be given to a person’s “welfare and interests” with a requirement that paramount consideration be given to a person’s “will and preferences”?[[297]](#footnote-298)
  4. We expect that changing the general principles will not present a problem. The Court in its inherent jurisdiction will take into account the statutory regime and will only depart from it in exceptional circumstances. For example, in its children’s jurisdiction the Court has noted that it would be highly inappropriate to challenge decisions of a specialist tribunal under the guise of invoking its protective jurisdiction, and observed that:

it would only be in the most extraordinary circumstances that this Court should be asked, in the exercise of its *parens patriae* jurisdiction, to set aside or to affect the decision of a Magistrate in the Children's Court.[[298]](#footnote-299)

* 1. Such an approach would ameliorate any concerns about inappropriate resort to the Court to undermine Tribunal decisions made under any amended general principles.

Question 11.1: Supreme Court’s inherent protective jurisdiction

What, if anything, should legislation say about the relationship between the Supreme Court of NSW’s inherent protective jurisdiction and the operation of guardianship law?

# Interactions between the Supreme Court and the Tribunal

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* sets out what happens in those cases when the Court is asked to use its power to make an order appointing a guardian or financial manager and the Tribunal is already hearing the matter or has already made an order.

## Guardianship orders

* 1. The Tribunal may not make a guardianship order in the case of a person who is subject to an order made by the Court in its inherent jurisdiction, unless the Court consents to the making of the order.[[299]](#footnote-300)
  2. In cases where a relevant Court order is in place, the practice of the Tribunal would appear to be to hear the evidence, make its order and then seek the consent of the Court for the order to take effect.[[300]](#footnote-301)
  3. The *Guardianship Act* expressly states that making an order under the *Guardianship Act* will terminate an order of the Court,[[301]](#footnote-302) although a guardianship order under the *Guardianship Act* will cease to have effect for as long as a subsequent Court order appointing a guardian is in place.[[302]](#footnote-303)

## Financial management orders

* 1. The *Guardianship Act* states that the Tribunal does not have jurisdiction to make a financial management order if “the question of the person’s capability to manage his or her own affairs is before the Supreme Court”.[[303]](#footnote-304)
  2. The Court has held that there must be a real question in issue in Court proceedings for the Tribunal’s jurisdiction to be excluded, observing that it “would be a strange result indeed if the mere filing of a document in this Court alleging an incapacity to manage affairs, when there was no real issue in dispute in that respect, could deprive the Tribunal of jurisdiction”.[[304]](#footnote-305)
  3. The Tribunal may “with the concurrence of the Supreme Court”, refer a proceeding relating to a person’s capability to manage his or her own affairs to the Court.[[305]](#footnote-306) The Court recognises that when the Tribunal does refer a proceeding to the Court, the Tribunal is an expert tribunal set up to appoint financial managers and that:

It will be of assistance to this Court to have the views of the Tribunal even if the Tribunal takes the view that the matter should be forwarded or transferred to the Supreme Court.[[306]](#footnote-307)

Question 11.2: Interactions between the Supreme Court and the Tribunal

(1) Are the provisions that deal with the interaction between the Supreme Court of NSW and the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal adequate?

(2) What changes, if any, should be made to these provisions?

# Supervision, review and appeals

* 1. The Court also has various supervisory, review and appellate jurisdictions under a number of legislative provisions.
  2. The *Guardianship Act* provides that the Court “may review the appointment (or purported appointment) of an enduring guardian and may make such orders as it thinks appropriate in respect of the appointment”.[[307]](#footnote-308)
  3. Under the *Trustee and Guardian Act*, the Court can make orders about the management of protected estates or give directions to the NSW Trustee and Guardian.[[308]](#footnote-309) These are seen as supplements to the Court’s inherent jurisdiction.[[309]](#footnote-310)
  4. Tribunal decisions are subject to rights of appeal to either an appeal panel or the Court (the one appeal route precluding the other and vice versa).[[310]](#footnote-311)
  5. As statutory bodies, the Tribunal and the NSW Trustee may also be subject to judicial review proceedings in the Court.[[311]](#footnote-312)
  6. Part 57 of the *Uniform Civil Procedure Rules 2005* (NSW) sets out the powers and procedures of the Court in relation to:
* applications for a declaration that a person is incapable of managing his or her affairs and for an order that the person’s estate be subject to management under the Act[[312]](#footnote-313)
* special orders in relation to orders by the Mental Health Review Tribunal that a person’s estate be subject to management of the NSW Trustee[[313]](#footnote-314)
* applications for review of the appointment of an enduring guardian[[314]](#footnote-315)
* applications by a person to revoke any declaration that they are incapable of managing their affairs.[[315]](#footnote-316)

Question 11.3: Supervision, review and appeals

Are there any issues that should be raised about the Supreme Court of NSW’s supervisory, review and appellate jurisdictions?

* + 1. Appendix A  
       Preliminary submissions

**PGA01** Maxwell Watts and Mareea Watts (15 February 2016)

**PGA02** Lise Barry (23 February 2016)

**PGA03** Dr John Carter (9 March 2016)

**PGA04** Lina Sultana (10 March 2016)

**PGA05** NSW Disability Network Forum (18 March 2016)

**PGA06** [Confidential] (18 March 2016)

**PGA07** Seniors Rights Service (18 March 2016)

**PGA08** Mental Health Coordinating Council (18 March 2016)

**PGA09** Bridgette Pace (19 March 2016)

**PGA10** Council on the Ageing NSW (19 March 2016)

**PGA11** Michael Cochran and Hilda Cochran (20 March 2016)

**PGA12** Kellie Jefferson (20 March 2016)

**PGA13** Legal Aid NSW (21 March 2016)

**PGA14** Alzheimer’s Australia NSW (21 March 2016)

**PGA15** Supreme Court of NSW (21 March 2016)

**PGA16** Medical Insurance Group Australia (MIGA) (21 March 2016)

**PGA17** Carers NSW (21 March 2016)

**PGA18** NSW Council for Intellectual Disability (21 March 2016)

**PGA19** NSW Council for Civil Liberties (21 March 2016)

**PGA20** Avant Mutual Group Limited (21 March 2016)

**PGA21** Mental Health Review Tribunal (21 March 2016)

**PGA22** BEING (21 March 2016)

**PGA23** People with Disability Australia (21 March 2016)

**PGA24** National Disability Services (21 March 2016)

**PGA25** Peter Deane (21 March 2016)

**PGA26** Disability Council NSW (21 March 2016)

**PGA27** Jan Barham (21 March 2016)

**PGA28** Department of Rehabilitation Medicine St Vincent’s Hospital (21 March 2016)

**PGA29** Vanessa Browne (21 March 2016)

**PGA30** June Walker (21 March 2016)

**PGA31** Bernhard Ripperger and Laura Joseph (28 March 2016)

**PGA32** NSW Young Lawyers (29 March 2016)

**PGA33** [Confidential] (29 March 2016)

**PGA34** John Friedman (30 March 2016)

**PGA35** Institute of Legal Executives (31 March 2016)

**PGA36** [Confidential] (31 March 2016)

**PGA37** Mary Lou Carter (1 April 2016)

**PGA38** Our Voice Australia (1 April 2016)

**PGA39** NSW Mental Health Commission (1 April 2016)

**PGA40** The South Eastern Sydney Local Health District Human Research Ethics Committee (1 April 2016)

**PGA41** NSW Ombudsman Office (1 April 2016)

**PGA42** Nell Brown (3 April 2016)

**PGA43** Law Society of NSW (4 April 2016)

**PGA44** Intellectual Disability Rights Service (4 April 2016)

**PGA45** Craig Ward (1 April 2016)

**PGA46** [Confidential] (30 March 2016)

**PGA47** Australian Centre for Health Law Research (4 April 2016)

**PGA48** [Confidential] (4 April 2016)

**PGA49** NSW Health Commission (4 April 2016)

**PGA50** NSW Trustee and Guardian (7 April 2016)

**PGA51** Michael Murray (6 April 2016)

**PGA52** Australian Lawyers Alliance (8 April 2016)

**PGA53** Mental Health Carers Arafmi NSW Inc (18 April 2016)

**PGA54** NSW Family and Community Services (27 April 2016)

* + 1. Appendix B  
       Submissions

**GA1** Mental Health Coordinating Council (24 September 2016)

**GA2** Royal Australasian College of Physicians (13 October 2016)

**GA3** Justice Health and Forensic Mental Health Network (12 October 2016)

**GA4** Seniors Rights Service (14 October 2016)

**GA5** Aged and Community Services NSW and ACT (13 October 2016)

**GA6** NSW Disability Network Forum (13 October 2016)

**GA7** NSW Council for Intellectual Disability (16 October 2016)

**GA8** Bridgette Pace (17 October 2016)

**GA9** Combined Pensioners and Superannuants Association of NSW Inc   
(17 October 2016)

**GA10** Mental Health Carers NSW (17 October 2016)

**GA11** Alzheimer's Australia NSW (17 October 2016)

**GA12** Carers NSW (17 October 2016)

**GA13** NSW Council of Social Service (17 October 2016)

**GA14** Cognitive Decline Partnership Centre (17 October 2016)

**GA15** Schizophrenia Fellowship of NSW (17 October 2016)

**GA16** Intellectual Disability Rights Service (17 October 2016)

**GA17** Physical Disability Council of New South Wales (18 October 2016)

**GA18** Legal Aid NSW (18 October 2016)

**GA19** NSW Civil and Administration Tribunal - Guardianship Division (18 October 2016)

**GA20** People with Disability Australia (22 October 2016)

**GA21** Synapse (24 October 2016)

**GA22** Stephanie Travers (24 October 2016)

**GA23** Capacity Australia (25 October 2016)

**GA24** Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists (26 October 2016)

**GA25** Mental Health Commission of NSW (27 October 2016)

**GA26** Medical Insurance Group Australia (27 October 2016)

**GA27** The Law Society of NSW Young Lawyers Civil Litigation Committee (28 October 2016)

**GA28** NSW Trustee and Guardian (28 October 2016)

**GA29** The Law Society of NSW (8 November 2016)

**GA30** Mid North Coast Community Legal Centre (31 October 2016)

**GA31** NSW Family and Community Services (9 November 2016)

**GA32** Multicultural NSW (29 November 2016)

1. . *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, 2515 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 May 2008). [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 32. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. . *Disability Inclusion Act 2014* (NSW) s 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 4(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-Making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) ch 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. . *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. . For example, *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 14(2). See NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-Making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) [5.4]. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. . Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PGA08*, 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. . Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PGA08*, 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. . Disability Council NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA26*, 8. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. . NSW Trustee and Guardian, *Preliminary Submission PGA50*,10. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. . NSW Mental Health Commission, *Preliminary Submission PGA39*, 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. . *Disability Inclusion Act 2014* (NSW) s 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. . NSW Council for Intellectual Disability, *Preliminary Submission PGA18*, 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
16. . V Brown, *Preliminary Submission PGA29*, 6–7. [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
17. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4(e). [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
18. . Multicultural NSW, *Submission GA32*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
19. . Multicultural NSW, *Submission GA32*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
20. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [6.83]. [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
21. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [6.84]. [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
22. . NSW Trustee and Guardian, *Submission GA28*, 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
23. . *Disability Inclusion Act 2014* (NSW) s 5(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
24. . Carers NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA17*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
25. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [5.95]. [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
26. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship,* Final Report 24, (2012) [21.184]–[21.186]; N Clements and others, “Indigenous Australians and Impaired Decision-Making Capacity” (2010) 45 *Australian Journal of Social Issues* 383. [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
27. . Confidential, *Preliminary Submission PGA46.*  [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
28. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) sch 1 cl 9(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
29. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 11, sch 1 cl 9(2). *Acts Interpretation Act 1954* (Qld) sch 1 defines “Aboriginal tradition” and “Island custom”. [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
30. . NSW Trustee and Guardian, *Submission GA28*, 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
31. . *Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2009* (Qld) s 29(1)(c)(i). [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
32. . *Disability Inclusion Act 2014* (NSW) s 5(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
33. . *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW) s 68(g2). [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
34. . Confidential, *Preliminary Submission PGA46.* [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
35. . Mental Health Carers Arafmi NSW Inc, *Preliminary Submission PGA53*, 2. See also Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission* *PGA8*, 7–9. [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
36. . Law Society of NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA43*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
37. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-Making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) [3.26]–[3.28]. [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
38. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 3(1) definition of "person in need of a guardian", s 3(2), s 4, s 6G(b), s 6N, s 18(1B), s 21C(b), s 31B–31E. [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
39. . Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PGA08*, 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
40. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
41. . Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PG08*, 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
42. . *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, 2515 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 May 2008) art 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
43. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Report 124 (2014) [2.20]–[2.23]. [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
44. . See, eg, Seniors Rights Service, *Preliminary Submission PGA07*, 22; Council on the Ageing NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA10*, 5; Alzheimer’s Australia NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA14*, 5; NSW Council for Intellectual Disability, *Preliminary Submission PGA18*, 6; BEING, *Preliminary Submission PGA22*, 4; B Ripperger and L Joseph, *Preliminary Submission PGA31*, 11; Intellectual Disability Rights Service, *Preliminary Submission PGA44*, 5; NSW Trustee and Guardian, *Preliminary Submission PGA50*, 10; Australian Lawyers Alliance, *Preliminary Submission PGA52*, 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-45)
45. . NSW Family and Community Services, *Preliminary Submission PGA54*, 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-46)
46. . B Ripperger and L Joseph, *Preliminary Submission PGA31*, 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-47)
47. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Report 124 (2014) [2.71]. [↑](#footnote-ref-48)
48. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Report 124 (2014) [2.72]. [↑](#footnote-ref-49)
49. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Elder Abuse*, Discussion Paper 83 (2016) [1.118]. [↑](#footnote-ref-50)
50. . Intellectual Disability Rights Service, *Preliminary Submission PGA44*, 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-51)
51. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4(e), s 14(2)(b), s 28(2)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-52)
52. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 33A(4)(d), s 3E, s 3F. [↑](#footnote-ref-53)
53. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 14(2)(a)(ii). [↑](#footnote-ref-54)
54. . *Guardianship of Adults Act* (NT) s 7(1)(j). [↑](#footnote-ref-55)
55. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* (SA) s 3(1) definition of “prescribed relative” (e); s 3(5). [↑](#footnote-ref-56)
56. . Queensland Law Reform Commission, *A Review of Queensland’s Guardianship Laws,* Report 67 (2010) rec 10-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-57)
57. . Carers NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA17*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-58)
58. . *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW) s 71(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-59)
59. . *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) s 123B, s 123C. [↑](#footnote-ref-60)
60. . *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) s 123D(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-61)
61. . *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) s 123H. [↑](#footnote-ref-62)
62. . *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) s 123L. [↑](#footnote-ref-63)
63. . *Social Security (Administration) Act 1999* (Cth) s 123O. [↑](#footnote-ref-64)
64. . *Confidential v Secretary, Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs* [2011] AATA 745 [20]. [↑](#footnote-ref-65)
65. . *Aged Care Act 1997* (Cth) s 96-5, s 96-6. [↑](#footnote-ref-66)
66. . *National Disability Insurance Act 2013* (Cth) ch 4 pt 5 div 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-67)
67. . *National Disability Insurance Act 2013* (Cth) s 80(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-68)
68. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [3.28]. [↑](#footnote-ref-69)
69. . Australian Law Reform Commission*, Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Report 124 (2014) rec 5-2, rec 5-3, rec 6-1, rec 6-2. [↑](#footnote-ref-70)
70. . Mental Health Review Tribunal, *Preliminary Submission PGA21*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-71)
71. . Mental Health Carers Arafmi NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA53*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-72)
72. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Medical and Dental Treatment and Restrictive Practices*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 5 (2017) ch 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-73)
73. . NSW Ombudsman Office, *Preliminary Submission PGA41*, 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-74)
74. . *Re W* [2014] NSWSC 1106 [72]; ***KTT* [2014] NSWCATGD 6 [30].** [↑](#footnote-ref-75)
75. . NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal, *NCAT* *Annual Report*, 2014‑2015 (2015) 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-76)
76. . Australian Guardianship and Administration Council, AGAC, *Submission 51* quoted in Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Final Report 124 (2014) [5.90]. [↑](#footnote-ref-77)
77. . See, eg, ***KTT* [2014] NSWCATGD 6.** [↑](#footnote-ref-78)
78. . Explanatory Memorandum, Family and Community Services Legislation Amendment (Budget Initiatives and Other Measures) Bill 2002 (Cth) 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-79)
79. . *KCG* [2014] NSWCATGD 7 [72]. [↑](#footnote-ref-80)
80. . Australian Guardianship and Administration Council, *Submission 51* quoted in Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Final Report 124 (2014) rec 5-5. [↑](#footnote-ref-81)
81. . *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013* (Cth) s 88(4). [↑](#footnote-ref-82)
82. . Evidence of Paul Cowan to Australia, House of Representatives Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs (Reference: *Older People and the Law*, Canberra, 23 March 2007) LCA 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-83)
83. . *Confidential v Secretary, Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs* [2011] AATA 745 [21]. [↑](#footnote-ref-84)
84. . Queensland Law Reform Commission, *A Review of Queensland's Guardianship Laws*, Report 67 (2010) [16.213]. [↑](#footnote-ref-85)
85. . See, eg, *Rickleman v Secretary*, *Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs* [2009] FMCA 20. [↑](#footnote-ref-86)
86. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Final Report 124 (2014) rec 5-4. [↑](#footnote-ref-87)
87. . NSW Council for Intellectual Disability, *Preliminary Submission PGA18*, 5–6. [↑](#footnote-ref-88)
88. . Australian Lawyers Alliance, *Preliminary Submission PGA52*, 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-89)
89. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, Final Report 124 (2014) [5.103]–[5.104]. [↑](#footnote-ref-90)
90. . *Adoption Act 2000* (NSW) s 7(c), s 7(h). [↑](#footnote-ref-91)
91. . *Adoption Act* *2000* (NSW) s 199(2), *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) Part 4A. [↑](#footnote-ref-92)
92. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 31B. [↑](#footnote-ref-93)
93. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 31D(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-94)
94. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 31A. [↑](#footnote-ref-95)
95. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 31D(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-96)
96. . *Adoption Act* *2000* (NSW) s 199(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-97)
97. . *Adoption Act 2000* (NSW) ch 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-98)
98. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-99)
99. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 15(1)(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-100)
100. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 14(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-101)
101. . Information provided by NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal (30 January 2017). [↑](#footnote-ref-102)
102. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 25G. [↑](#footnote-ref-103)
103. . See [5.11]–[5.14]. [↑](#footnote-ref-104)
104. . See, eg, *Guardianship and Administration Act 1990* (WA) s 43(1)(a), s 43(2a), s 43(2c); *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 11A, s 12; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 19(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-105)
105. . There is no mention of age in the Second Reading Speech or Explanatory Note introducing the Disability Services and Guardianship Bill 1987 (NSW), as it was then. [↑](#footnote-ref-106)
106. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [22.32]. [↑](#footnote-ref-107)
107. . See, eg, *Guardianship and Administration Act 1990* (WA) s 43(2a), (2c); *Guardianship and Management of Property Act 1991* (ACT) s 8C. [↑](#footnote-ref-108)
108. . Victoria, *Report of the Minister’s Committee on Rights and Protective Legislation for Intellectually Handicapped Persons* (1982) [14.2]. [↑](#footnote-ref-109)
109. . Victoria, *Report of the Minister’s Committee on Rights and Protective Legislation for Intellectually Handicapped Persons* (1982) [14.2]. [↑](#footnote-ref-110)
110. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW) s 79A. [↑](#footnote-ref-111)
111. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW) s 79A(1), s 79(4). [↑](#footnote-ref-112)
112. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW) s 79(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-113)
113. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act* *1998* (NSW) s 79A(6). [↑](#footnote-ref-114)
114. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 15(1)(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-115)
115. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW) s 79A(5)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-116)
116. . See, eg, *YGC* [2014] NSWCATGD 41, in which the Tribunal revoked a financial management order for a 17-year-old where there was already an order under the *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW). [↑](#footnote-ref-117)
117. . The ages of the children were 9, 11, 14 and 15 respectively. [↑](#footnote-ref-118)
118. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 43; *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 12; *Guardianship and Management of Property Act 1991* (ACT) s 8C; *Guardianship and Administration Act* *1995* (Tas) s 50(2). The South Australian Civil and Administrative Tribunal does not appoint a guardian for children under 18, see <www.sacat.sa.gov.au/types-of-cases/guardianship>. [↑](#footnote-ref-119)
119. . Financial management orders apply a needs-based test, while guardianship is a measure of last resort. See NSW Young Lawyers, *Preliminary Submission PGA32,* 7‑8. [↑](#footnote-ref-120)
120. . NSW Young Lawyers, *Preliminary Submission PGA32,* 8. [↑](#footnote-ref-121)
121. . See Chapter 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-122)
122. . See *YGC* [2014] NSWCATGD 41 [27]–[28]. [↑](#footnote-ref-123)
123. . See Seniors Rights Service, *Preliminary Submission PGA07,* 10; Council on the Aging NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA10,* 6; NSW Council for Intellectual Disability, *Preliminary Submission PGA18,* 6; NSW Young Lawyers, *Preliminary Submission PGA32* [3.2]; Intellectual Disability Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA44,* 7–8. [↑](#footnote-ref-124)
124. . Intellectual Disability Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA44,* 7*.* [↑](#footnote-ref-125)
125. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6; *Powers of Attorney Act 2003* (NSW) pt 4 div 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-126)
126. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 14(1), s 25E, s 25F. [↑](#footnote-ref-127)
127. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 16(1)(a); NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal, Guardianship Division*, Information for Applicants: Appointment of a Financial Manager and/or Guardian*, Fact Sheet (2016). [↑](#footnote-ref-128)
128. . Mental Health Coordinating Council*, Preliminary Submission PGA08,* 7*.* [↑](#footnote-ref-129)
129. . Australian Bureau of Statistics, *Survey of Disability Ageing and Carers,* ABS cat no 4430.0 (2015). [↑](#footnote-ref-130)
130. . Carers Australia NSW, *“*Young Carers” *<www.carersnsw.org.au/how-we-help/support/yc/>.* [↑](#footnote-ref-131)
131. . T Hill, and others, *Young Carers: Their Characteristics and Geographical Distribution*, Report to the National Youth Affairs Research Scheme (2009) 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-132)
132. . Australia, Department of Social Services, *Young Carers Research Project: Final Report* (2002) [5.3.1]. [↑](#footnote-ref-133)
133. . Information provided by Mental Health Coordinating Council (12 December 2016). [↑](#footnote-ref-134)
134. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 15(4), s 16(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-135)
135. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 3F(2)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-136)
136. . *Civil Procedure Act 2005* (NSW) s 3(1) definition of “person under legal incapacity”; *Minors (Property and Contracts) Act 1970* (NSW) s 11. [↑](#footnote-ref-137)
137. . *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) s 45(4)(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-138)
138. . *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) s 45(1)(b)(i),(ii). [↑](#footnote-ref-139)
139. . *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) s 45(4)(c). [↑](#footnote-ref-140)
140. . NCAT Guardianship Division, *Separate representatives,* Fact Sheet (2016) 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-141)
141. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 3F(2)(f); *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) s 44. [↑](#footnote-ref-142)
142. . Mental Health Coordinating Council*, Preliminary Submission PGA08,* 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-143)
143. . Information provided by Mental Health Coordinating Council (14 December 2016). [↑](#footnote-ref-144)
144. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4(e), s 14(2)(b), s 28(2)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-145)
145. . *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act 1998* (NSW) s 103. [↑](#footnote-ref-146)
146. . Our Voice Australia, *Preliminary Submission PGA38,* 5; N Brown*, Preliminary Submission PGA42;* Confidential, *Preliminary Submission PGA6*. [↑](#footnote-ref-147)
147. . Intellectual Disability Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA44,* 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-148)
148. . Intellectual Disability Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA44,* 5*.* [↑](#footnote-ref-149)
149. . Our Voice Australia*, Preliminary Submission PGA38,* 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-150)
150. . NSW, Family and Community Services, Ageing, Disability and Home Care, *Decision Making and Consent Policy* (2016) 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-151)
151. . Our Voice Australia*, Preliminary Submission PGA38,* 3; N Brown, *Preliminary Submission PGA 43*, 2*.* [↑](#footnote-ref-152)
152. . NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal, Guardianship Division, *Information for Applicants: Appointment of a Financial Manager and/or Guardian*, Fact Sheet (2016) 1; NSW Department of Family and Community Services, *Preliminary Submission PGA54,* 3. See also *KTT* [2014] NSWCATGD 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-153)
153. . Intellectual Disability Rights Service, *Preliminary Submission PGA44*, 4. [↑](#footnote-ref-154)
154. . Our Voice Australia*, Preliminary Submission PGA38,* 3–4. [↑](#footnote-ref-155)
155. . Confidential, *Preliminary Submission PGA06*; M and H Cochran, *Preliminary Submission PGA11,* 1; M Carter*, Preliminary Submission PGA37*; Our Voice Australia*, Preliminary Submission PGA38*, 5. [↑](#footnote-ref-156)
156. . Second reading speech for the Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic): Victoria, *Parliamentary Debates*, Legislative Assembly, 21 August 2014, 2941–2942 (R Clark, Attorney-General). [↑](#footnote-ref-157)
157. . Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) cl 35(1), (2). [↑](#footnote-ref-158)
158. . Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) cl 36(b)(ii)(B). [↑](#footnote-ref-159)
159. . Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) cl 36(b)(i). [↑](#footnote-ref-160)
160. . Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) cl 41. [↑](#footnote-ref-161)
161. . Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014 (Vic) cl 35(4). [↑](#footnote-ref-162)
162. . *National Disability Insurance Scheme* *Act 2013* (Cth) s 86, s 88; *National Disability Insurance Scheme (Nominees)* *Rules 2013* (Cth) pt 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-163)
163. . Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Law,* Report 124 (2014) rec 5-2, rec 5-3. [↑](#footnote-ref-164)
164. . NSW Ombudsman*, Preliminary Submission PGA41*, 6–7; Alzheimer’s Australia NSW*, Preliminary Submission PGA14, 5.* [↑](#footnote-ref-165)
165. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O, s 48A, s 48B. [↑](#footnote-ref-166)
166. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48A, s 48B; *Guardianship Regulation* *2016* (NSW) cl 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-167)
167. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48B(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-168)
168. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48B(2). A “corresponding law” is a law in force in another state, a territory, another country or part of another country that is declared by the regulations to be a corresponding law: *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48A. [↑](#footnote-ref-169)
169. . *Guardianship Regulation* *2016* (NSW) cl 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-170)
170. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48B(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-171)
171. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48B(4). [↑](#footnote-ref-172)
172. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [54]–[58]. [↑](#footnote-ref-173)
173. . *TFI* [2014] NSWCATGD 14 [33]. [↑](#footnote-ref-174)
174. . *TFI* [2014] NSWCATGD 14 [31] [↑](#footnote-ref-175)
175. . *HBQ* [2015] NSWCATGD 33 [14]. [↑](#footnote-ref-176)
176. . *FBT* [2014] NSWCATGD 27 [17]; *Uniform Civil Procedure Rules* (2005) r 7.14. [↑](#footnote-ref-177)
177. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [30]. [↑](#footnote-ref-178)
178. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [26]–[27]. [↑](#footnote-ref-179)
179. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [26]–[27]. [↑](#footnote-ref-180)
180. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [54]. [↑](#footnote-ref-181)
181. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [27]. [↑](#footnote-ref-182)
182. . Equivalent of a financial management order. [↑](#footnote-ref-183)
183. . *TFI* [2014] NSWCATGD 14 [33]. [↑](#footnote-ref-184)
184. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 48B(5). [↑](#footnote-ref-185)
185. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [55]. [↑](#footnote-ref-186)
186. . *EMG v Guardianship and Administration Board of Victoria* [1999] NSWSC 501 [54]–[55]. [↑](#footnote-ref-187)
187. . *QPJ* [2016] NSWCATGD 31 [10]. [↑](#footnote-ref-188)
188. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O. [↑](#footnote-ref-189)
189. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-190)
190. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-191)
191. . Made under *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas); *Guardianship and Administration Act 1990* (WA). [↑](#footnote-ref-192)
192. . Made under *Powers of Attorney Act 2006* (ACT); *Powers of Attorney Act* (NT); *Powers of Attorney Act 2014* (Vic); *Medical Treatment Act 1988* (Vic) to be superseded by 2018 by *Medical Treatment Planning and Decisions Act 2016* (Vic). [↑](#footnote-ref-193)
193. . Made under *Advance Personal Planning Act* (NT). [↑](#footnote-ref-194)
194. . Made under *Powers of Attorney Act 1998* (Qld) ch 3; *Advance Care Directives Act 2013* (SA). [↑](#footnote-ref-195)
195. . *Guardianship Regulation 2016* (NSW) cl 8; *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-196)
196. . See, eg, *NVP* [2016] NSWCATGD 1, where the Tribunal held the Australian Capital Territory power of attorney was valid by applying both the *Powers of Attorney Act 2006* (ACT) and the *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW): [8]–[14]. [↑](#footnote-ref-197)
197. . *Powers of Attorney Act 2003* (NSW) s 25. [↑](#footnote-ref-198)
198. . In NSW, people can make a common law advance care directive, the validity of which can be recognised by the Supreme Court: see, eg, *Hunter and New England Area Health Service v A* (2009) 74 NSWLR 88 [97]–[98]. [↑](#footnote-ref-199)
199. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6O. [↑](#footnote-ref-200)
200. . See, eg, *NVP* [2016] NSWCATGD 1 [2]. [↑](#footnote-ref-201)
201. . *QBL* [2014] NSWCATGD 8 [15]–[16]; *NVT* [2015] NSWCATGD 37 [37]–[38]. [↑](#footnote-ref-202)
202. . See, eg, L Barry*, Preliminary Submission PGA02,* 4; Seniors Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA07,* 25; Disability Council NSW*, Preliminary Submission PGA26,* 17; Intellectual Disability Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA44*, 2. [↑](#footnote-ref-203)
203. . Seniors Rights Service*, Preliminary Submission PGA07*, 25. [↑](#footnote-ref-204)
204. . L Barry*, Preliminary Submission PGA02,* 4; Disability Council of NSW, *Preliminary Submission PGA26*, 16–17. [↑](#footnote-ref-205)
205. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 63A, s 63E; Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [27.31]. [↑](#footnote-ref-206)
206. . *Guardianship and Administration Act* *2000* (Qld) s 166–171. [↑](#footnote-ref-207)
207. . *Powers of Attorney Act* (Tas) s 43, s 47. [↑](#footnote-ref-208)
208. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) [4.15]–[4.19]. [↑](#footnote-ref-209)
209. . NSW, Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues, *Substitute Decision-Making for People Lacking Capacity*, Report 43 (2010) [6.106]. See NSW Law Reform Commission, *The Role of Guardians and Financial Managers*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 3 (2016) [2.48]. [↑](#footnote-ref-210)
210. . Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Submission GA1*, 7; Aged and Community Services NSW and ACT, *Submission GA5*, 6. [↑](#footnote-ref-211)
211. . *Guardianship of Adults Act* (NT) s 14, s 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-212)
212. . *Mental Capacity Act 2005* (UK) s 15, s 16. [↑](#footnote-ref-213)
213. . *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015* (Ireland) s 38(2)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-214)
214. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [5.46]. [↑](#footnote-ref-215)
215. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [5.47]. [↑](#footnote-ref-216)
216. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) [4.17]. [↑](#footnote-ref-217)
217. . [7.18]‑[7.22], below. [↑](#footnote-ref-218)
218. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6I. [↑](#footnote-ref-219)
219. . *BCA* [2014] NSWCATGD 47 [33]; *KMC* [2014] NSWCATGD 43 [9]. [↑](#footnote-ref-220)
220. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 25E, s 25G, s 25H, s 25M; *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 71(1): *C v W* [2015] NSWSC 1774 [12]. [↑](#footnote-ref-221)
221. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 16(1)–(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-222)
222. . *Guardianship of Adults Act* (NT) s 18. [↑](#footnote-ref-223)
223. . *Advance Personal Planning Act* (NT) s 61; *Powers of Attorney Act* (NT) s 15. [↑](#footnote-ref-224)
224. . *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Regulation 2013* (NSW) sch 1. [↑](#footnote-ref-225)
225. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) rec 196(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-226)
226. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) rec 196(c)(i). [↑](#footnote-ref-227)
227. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 41(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-228)
228. . *Guardianship of Adults Act* (NT) s 22(2), s 33(2)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-229)
229. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 11(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-230)
230. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 12(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-231)
231. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 11(1)(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-232)
232. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 11(1)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-233)
233. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 11(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-234)
234. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 3(1) definition of “employee”. [↑](#footnote-ref-235)
235. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 3(1) definition of “authorised officer”. [↑](#footnote-ref-236)
236. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 3(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-237)
237. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 11(1)(a); *New South Wales Minister for Mental Health v Brauer* [2015] NSWSC 863 [53]. [↑](#footnote-ref-238)
238. . N O’Neill and C Peisah, *Capacity and the Law* (Sydney University Press, 2011) [6.3.9]. [↑](#footnote-ref-239)
239. . See, eg, *JND* [2011] NSWGT 18. [↑](#footnote-ref-240)
240. . *Law Enforcement (Powers and Responsibilities) Act 2002* (NSW) s 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-241)
241. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 12(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-242)
242. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 12(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-243)
243. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 12(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-244)
244. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 12(4). [↑](#footnote-ref-245)
245. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 12(5). [↑](#footnote-ref-246)
246. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 13(1), (1B). [↑](#footnote-ref-247)
247. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 13(1), (1A). [↑](#footnote-ref-248)
248. . *Guardianship Act* *1987* (NSW) s 13(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-249)
249. . *Law Enforcement (Powers and Responsibilities) Act 2002* (NSW) s 230. [↑](#footnote-ref-250)
250. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 21A(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-251)
251. . *White v The Local Health Authority* [2015] NSWSC 417 [51]. [↑](#footnote-ref-252)
252. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 21, s 21C. [↑](#footnote-ref-253)
253. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Medical and Dental Treatment and Restrictive Practices*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 5 (2017) ch 7. [↑](#footnote-ref-254)
254. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 21A(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-255)
255. . *Guardianship and Administration Board Act 1986* (Vic) s 26. [↑](#footnote-ref-256)
256. . See, eg, *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas) s 28; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 26; *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (Alberta) s 38. [↑](#footnote-ref-257)
257. . N ONeill and C Peisah, *Capacity and the Law* (Sydney University Press, 2011) [7.5.2]. [↑](#footnote-ref-258)
258. . *OHB* [2009] NSWGT 14 [17]. [↑](#footnote-ref-259)
259. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic) s 26(1A). [↑](#footnote-ref-260)
260. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [12.175]; NSW, Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues, *Substitute Decision-Making for People Lacking Capacity*, Report 43 (2010) rec 28, ch 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-261)
261. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [12.175]. [↑](#footnote-ref-262)
262. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* (SA) s 32; NSW, Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues, *Substitute Decision-Making for People Lacking Capacity*, Report 43 (2010) rec 28, ch 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-263)
263. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* (SA) s 32(1)(c), s 32(4)(a). [↑](#footnote-ref-264)
264. . *PT* [2009] VCAT 1187 [1]. [↑](#footnote-ref-265)
265. . *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (Alberta) s 38(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-266)
266. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* (SA) s 32. [↑](#footnote-ref-267)
267. . Queensland Law Reform Commission, *A Review of Queensland's Guardianship Laws*, Report 67 (2010) [20.221], rec 20-13 – 20-18. [↑](#footnote-ref-268)
268. . NSW, Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social Issues, *Substitute Decision-Making for People Lacking Capacity*, Report 43 (2010) rec 28, ch 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-269)
269. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 101. [↑](#footnote-ref-270)
270. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 4; Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PGA08*, 3; *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, 2515 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 May 2008) art 22*.* [↑](#footnote-ref-271)
271. . Mental Health Review Tribunal, *Preliminary Submission PGA21*, 2; Mental Health Coordinating Council, *Preliminary Submission PGA8*, 3. [↑](#footnote-ref-272)
272. . *Health Records and Information Privacy Act 2002* (NSW) s 8(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-273)
273. . *Privacy and Personal Information Act 1998* (NSW) s 14. [↑](#footnote-ref-274)
274. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 44(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-275)
275. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 44(2). [↑](#footnote-ref-276)
276. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 44(3). [↑](#footnote-ref-277)
277. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 76. [↑](#footnote-ref-278)
278. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) rec 191. [↑](#footnote-ref-279)
279. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) rec 192. [↑](#footnote-ref-280)
280. . *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (Alberta) s 9, s 22, s 41, s 72. [↑](#footnote-ref-281)
281. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 101. A similar provision is contained in *Mental Health Act 2007* (NSW) s 189. [↑](#footnote-ref-282)
282. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 249, s 249A. [↑](#footnote-ref-283)
283. . *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (Alberta) s 9, s 22, s 41, s 72. [↑](#footnote-ref-284)
284. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) [17.43]. [↑](#footnote-ref-285)
285. . Victorian Law Reform Commission, *Guardianship*, Final Report 24 (2012) rec 289, rec 290. [↑](#footnote-ref-286)
286. . Derived from *New South Wales Act 1823* (Imp), the Third Charter of Justice, and the *Australian Courts Act 1828* (Imp) preserved and reinforced by *Supreme Court Act 1970* (NSW) s 22, s 23: *A v A* [2015] NSWSC 1778 [43]. [↑](#footnote-ref-287)
287. . *Re WM* (1903) 3 SR (NSW) 552. See also *Northridge v Central Sydney Area Health Service* [2000] NSWSC 1241; 50 NSWLR 549 [15]‑[19]; *CAC v Secretary, Department of Family and Community Services* [2014] NSWSC 1855 [12]. [↑](#footnote-ref-288)
288. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 8, s 31, s 31G. [↑](#footnote-ref-289)
289. . *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) s 240. [↑](#footnote-ref-290)
290. . *CAC v Secretary, Department of Family and Community Services* [2014] NSWSC 1855 [5]; *M v M* [2013] NSWSC 1495 [50](f). [↑](#footnote-ref-291)
291. . *CAC v Secretary, Department of Family and Community Services* [2014] NSWSC 1855 [7]–[14]. [↑](#footnote-ref-292)
292. . Supreme Court of NSW*, Preliminary Submission PGA15* [7]. [↑](#footnote-ref-293)
293. . *Gardner; re BWV* [2003] VSC 173 [99]–[100]. [↑](#footnote-ref-294)
294. . *Re L* [2014] NSWSC 1106 [66]–[69], [88]; *W v H* [2014] NSWSC 1696 [49]; *Dunning v NSW Trustee and Guardian* [2015] NSWSC 2095. [↑](#footnote-ref-295)
295. . See, eg, *Re Elizabeth* [2007] NSWSC 729 [17]. [↑](#footnote-ref-296)
296. . *C v W* [2015] NSWSC 1774 [90]. [↑](#footnote-ref-297)
297. . NSW Law Reform Commission, *Preconditions for Alternative Decision-Making Arrangements*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 1 (2016) [4.7]–[4.14]; NSW Law Reform Commission, *Decision-Making Models*, Review of the Guardianship Act 1987 Question Paper 2 (2016) [2.9]. [↑](#footnote-ref-298)
298. . *Re Victoria* [2002] NSWSC 647 [31]. [↑](#footnote-ref-299)
299. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 15(1)(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-300)
300. . *CVP* [2011] NSWGT 19 [14]–[20]. [↑](#footnote-ref-301)
301. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 22. [↑](#footnote-ref-302)
302. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 23(b). [↑](#footnote-ref-303)
303. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 25K(1). [↑](#footnote-ref-304)
304. . *Bovaird v Bovaird* [2007] NSWSC 146 [15]. [↑](#footnote-ref-305)
305. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 25L. [↑](#footnote-ref-306)
306. . *Bovaird v Bovaird* [2007] NSWSC 146 [16]. [↑](#footnote-ref-307)
307. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6L. [↑](#footnote-ref-308)
308. . *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 65. [↑](#footnote-ref-309)
309. . *W v H* [2014] NSWSC 1696 [52]. [↑](#footnote-ref-310)
310. . *Civil and Administrative Tribunal Act 2013* (NSW) sch 6 pt 6, formerly under *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 67. See *EB v Guardianship Tribunal* [2011] NSWSC 767 [181]; *P v D1* [2011] NSWSC 257 [53]. [↑](#footnote-ref-311)
311. . *Ability One Financial Management Pty Limited v JB* [2014] NSWSC 245 [110]. [↑](#footnote-ref-312)
312. . *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 41. See *Re AAA* [2016] NSWSC 805 [28]. [↑](#footnote-ref-313)
313. . *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 52. [↑](#footnote-ref-314)
314. . *Guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) s 6L. [↑](#footnote-ref-315)
315. . *NSW Trustee and Guardian Act 2009* (NSW) s 86. [↑](#footnote-ref-316)